A DESCRIPTIVE STUDY OF EDUCATORS' GIFTED REFERRAL EFFICACY USING FRASIER'S TABS IN A PREDOMINATELY AFRICAN AMERICAN RURAL ALABAMA SCHOOL DISTRICT

by

ERINN CAMILLE FEARS FLOYD

(Under the Direction of Tarek C. Grantham)

The purpose of this study was to examine educators' gifted referral efficacy and its relationship to referral of students for the gifted education program within a rural, predominately African American school district in the state of Alabama. More specifically, what is known about the identification of rural, African American students who are referred for gifted education programs, and if understanding of Frasier's (1995c) Traits, Aptitudes, and Behaviors (TABs) constructs contributes to greater numbers of African American student referrals for gifted educators' gifted education programs in rural schools. Additionally, the relationship between educators' gifted referral efficacy, gifted program referrals, and training in gifted education were explored. The population for the study consisted of educators who are employed in the Macon County Public School District during the 2011-2012 academic year. The data were collected from a sample of 114 teachers and analyzed using descriptive statistics, Pearson's correlation coefficients (two-tailed), and analysis of variance (ANOVA). The main findings from the study were: (1) the Gifted Referral Efficacy Scale (GRES), a piloted instrument, is a valid and reliable measurement

of educators' use of the TABs as a gifted identification instrument, (2) there was moderately statistically significant correlation between educators' gifted referral efficacy and referrals using TABs, and (3) the training offered to educators did not significantly impact their referrals of rural, predominately African American gifted students. Based on the results of the study, it was concluded that the TABs are useful for assisting educators with looking at rural African, American gifted students through different lenses. Extensive professional development opportunities for all educators in the identification of this population of students is essential to increasing educators' gifted referral efficacy and reversing the underrepresentation and underenrollment of rural, African American students in gifted education programs.

INDEX WORDS: gifted identification, diversity, gifted education, teacher efficacy, TABs

A DESCRIPTIVE STUDY OF EDUCATORS' GIFTED REFERRAL EFFICACY USING FRASIER'S TABS IN A PREDOMINATELY AFRICAN AMERICAN RURAL ALABAMA SCHOOL DISTRICT

by

ERINN CAMILLE FEARS FLOYD

B.A., Hampton University, 1991

M. Ed., Alabama State University, 1994

A Dissertation Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of The University of Georgia in Partial

Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

ATHENS, GEORGIA

© 2012

Erinn Camille Fears Floyd

All Rights Reserved

A DESCRIPTIVE STUDY OF EDUCATORS' GIFTED REFERRAL EFFICACY USING FRASIER'S TABS IN A PREDOMINATELY AFRICAN AMERICAN RURAL ALABAMA SCHOOL DISTRICT

by

ERINN CAMILLE FEARS FLOYD

Major Professor:

Tarek C. Grantham

Committee:

Thomas P. Hébert Rosemary E. Phelps Kecia M. Thomas

Electronic Version Approved:

Maureen Grasso Dean of the Graduate School The University of Georgia August 2012

DEDICATION

To my dear grandmother, Rosa T. Storrs, whose selfless love and monumental support have sustained and motivated me throughout my life. Her example of excellence and professionalism is the catalyst for my pursuit of a terminal degree. At 98 years young, her peaceful energy and gentle smile continue to encourage me in all of my endeavors.

To the memory of my great aunt, Hattie M. Tolbert, a staunch educator whose greatest gift to me was to inspire in me the thirst for knowledge and adventure. Our many travels abroad to Switzerland, Germany, Paris, London, and to the Caribbean (all before I was 16) have encouraged me to appreciate the diversity of world cultures.

To the memory of my sister Nkele A. May, who earned her wings too soon, but was always my angel on Earth.

To the legacy of the late Dr. Mary M. Frasier, who lit my gifted torch.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Oh, what a journey this has been! I must first thank God for His providence and sustenance, grace, mercy, and favor throughout this process. Without doubt, there is no way I could have completed a doctoral program, a state away from home where my husband remained to work, with a toddler in tow, finished required coursework in two years, returned home to work full-time in a new position, welcomed baby number two, designed and built my dream home, and completed this dissertation without His hand guiding me every step of the way. There were several times I know I was carried.

My dissertation committee supported me as I moved from an idea to a completed study. To them, I express sincere gratitude for their time, knowledge, and support. I would like to thank, Dr. Tarek C. Grantham, the chair of my committee, for his guidance, assistance, and all of the challenges he put before me to bring out my best, Dr. Kecia M. Thomas for her poise, precision, and influence on my professional practice and pedagogy, Dr. Rosemary E. Phelps for her graceful inspiration throughout this process which helped me to face each challenge with renewed strength, and Dr. Thomas P. Hébert who has been a cherished mentor and friend during the triumphs and hurdles I faced in the program.

One person who was not officially on my committee that I am indebted to for her invaluable contribution to the completion of my dissertation is Dr. Janeula M. Burt. Dr. Burt was instrumental in answering the questions I had regarding data analysis while reminding me

v

that I would conquer my frustrations and doubts about statistics. I am grateful for the time, talent, and mentorship of my Soror, sister, and eternal friend.

The completion of my graduate program would not be complete without the care and concern of many people who have helped me remain sane and focused through the challenging times. I value their friendship and deeply appreciate their belief in me.

I thank Dr. Jacqueline R.A. Brooks, Superintendent of Macon County Public Schools for allowing me to be a catalyst in the district's efforts to improve the gifted education program. The perfect timing of her request made for an awesome way to streamline my original study.

I appreciate Shirley Farrell, Alabama Department of Education Gifted Specialist, for her patience in answering my many questions regarding state and federal changes to gifted education during my leave of absence to attend school. With her extremely busy schedule, she was always pleasant and available to assist me.

To Margaret Turner, former Administrative Associate in the Educational Psychology and Instructional Technology Department (Torrance Center for Creativity and Talent Development), I am overwhelmingly grateful to her for adopting my toddler son and me when we arrived at UGA. She was always willing to help in any way she could, but was exceptionally gracious remaining in the department to care for my son while I attended classes in the evening after having worked a full day.

To Dr. Henry J. Findlay and Dr. Patricia A. Boyer, for their time reading my dissertation and sharing expertise and counsel in preparation for my defense. I appreciate their thoughtful consideration of my developing scholarship.

To my family, I am overwhelmed with gratitude. Without them, I would not be writing these words. I thank my father, Dr. Anthony A. Fears, for encouraging me to pursue a doctoral

vi

degree and to stay the course despite setbacks or challenges. To my role model and mother, Rose S. May, for her example of resilience and character and for reminding me to read the Bible to calm the raging whirlwind of being a wife, raising children, maintaining home, and working full time all while editing. Her contagious spirit of determination has sustained me, and without her sleepless nights and tireless dedication to editing, this dissertation would not be complete. To my sister, Jan M. May, I am appreciative of her calm disposition and spirit of survival, which have inspired me to never give up. To my niece, Khyla J. M. May, I am thankful for her assistance with the children, and her jovial spirit and theatrics that kept me entertained during long hours of editing.

To my husband, Christopher L. Floyd, words do little to express my boundless appreciation for his quiet patience and unwavering love. I am thankful for his attention to detail around the house, care for the children, and gentle understanding when assignments or classes required that I be away from home for extended periods of time.

To my children, Christopher L. Floyd, II and Chloe L. Floyd, I am thankful for their bright smiles, which encouraged me to forge ahead. After long hard days or reading and writing, their innocence and boundless energy were inspiring.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS v
LIST OF TABLES
JST OF FIGURES
CHAPTER
1 INTRODUCTION
Historical Context
Statement of the Problem
Purpose of the Study
Research Questions
Alternative Hypotheses
Definition of Terms
Summary 11
2 LITERATURE REVIEW
Gifted Education
Gifted Education in Rural Schools and Communities
Underenrollment of Gifted African American Students in Rural Schools
Teachers' Role in Identification and Underrepresentation
Teacher Self-Efficacy and Gifted Referrals
Educators' Professional Background in Rural Gifted Education

	Promising Practices to Increase Gifted Referrals of African American Student	s 48
	Summary	57
3	METHODS	58
	Overview and Rationale for the Study	58
	Research Questions	59
	Alternative Hypotheses	59
	Research Design	59
	Description of Setting and Participants	60
	Data Instrument and Collection Methods	67
	Data Analysis	76
	Summary	79
4	RESULTS	81
	Findings Related to Research Question 1	81
	Findings Related to Research Question 2	83
	Findings Related to Research Question 3	87
	Summary	91
5	DISCUSSION	94
	Findings	95
	Limitations	98
	Implications for Research and Practice	99
	Conclusion	102
REFERE	NCES	105

APPENDICES

A	Gifted Referral Efficacy Scale	123
В	School District Permission to Conduct Study	129
С	IRB Approval of Research	130
D	Disaggregated Gifted Data-State of Alabama	131
E	Disaggregated Gifted Data-Macon County Public School District	132

LIST OF TABLES

Page

Table 1: Macon County Public School District's Enrollment by Gender, Race, and	
Grade Level	53
Table 2: Distribution of Gifted Program Enrollment by Race	55
Table 3: Demographics of Participants	57
Table 4: Definitions and General Descriptions of the 10 Core Attributes of Giftedness (Traits,	
Aptitudes, and Behaviors-TABs)	59
Table 5: Gifted Referral Efficacy Subscale Measures by TABs 7	72
Table 6: Gifted Referral Efficacy Reliability Statistics by TABs	74
Table 7: Gifted Referral Efficacy Subscale Reliability Statistics by TABs 7	75
Table 8: Research Analysis Framework 7	78
Table 9: Means for Gifted Referral Efficacy by TABs	32
Table 10: Gifted Referral Efficacy Subscale Means x TABs 8	33
Table 11: Factor Analysis of TABs Constructs 8	35
Table 12: Pearson Product Moment Correlations for Gifted Referral Efficacy and Gifted Program	m
Referrals	36
Table 13: Gifted Referral Efficacy Means for Trained and Untrained Educators x TABs	38
Table 14: One-Way ANOVA Results for TABs Constructs on Gifted Referrals	9 0
Table 15: Summary of Research Findings	92

LIST OF FIGURES

Pa	ag	e
----	----	---

Figure 1: Demographic Makeup of Macon County, Alabama	62
Figure 2: Racial Demographic Makeup of Macon County Public School District	64
Figure 3: Macon County Gifted Program Student Referrals and Eligibility	65

CHAPTER 1

I think that we have to begin to recognize what the attributes are that symbolize giftedness. Then we need to venture into different cultural groups and search for how those attributes look...in different cultural contexts, in different economic contexts and, in different language areas. How do these things look the same, because all gifted people to me are people who are highly motivated about something, even if it's not the motivation that we see in school...."(M. Frasier, personal communication, June 22, 2003)

Historical Context

Historically, African American students have experienced a turbulent struggle for inclusive and equitable education (Ford, 1995; Ford & Webb, 1994; Hopkins & Garrett, 2010). Gifted and talented programs, designed to address the needs of students who are functioning, or capable of functioning, at a higher level than can be accommodated in the regular classroom, continue to be the most segregated programs of educational opportunity following the 1954 landmark case, *Brown versus The Board of Education of Topeka, Kansas*. Ford and Webb argued that while this landmark case was groundbreaking, it has not solved inequalities in education or the problem of underrepresentation of African American students in gifted and talented programs.

Although giftedness is known to have existed among African American students early in the twentieth century, research regarding this population was virtually non-existent. Furthermore, the association of the term gifted with African American students was unheard of (Jenkins, 1936). In his search to discover the incidence, pattern, and racial composition of 'Negro' children of intelligence, Jenkins found that superior 'Negro' children are evenly distributed across grade and age levels, and are not inherently different from children of other races. His mission was to disprove theories that 'Negro' children were not as intelligent as their Caucasian counterparts and that they could not reach the levels of performance on traditional I.Q. tests that would classify them as 'gifted'. Jenkins concluded that intelligence is a matter of individual rather than racial differences. Prior to the research conducted by Jenkins, many of the studies focused on the academic inferiority of African American students and remediation thereof (Frasier, 1979; Jenkins, 1936; Witty and Jenkins, 1934).

The pioneering efforts of Witty and Jenkins (1935) provided empirical evidence of the intellectual development of persons of African descent and resulted in the first published case study of a gifted 9-year-old African American female student with an exceptional IQ score of 200. This case contradicted previously published research purporting the mental inferiority of the African American race.

For decades, Alabama, like many states, has suffered from the problem of underrepresentation and underenrollment of culturally diverse students in programs for the gifted and talented and it has been of concern to researchers and practitioners (Ford, 1995, 1996; Ford & Grantham, 2003; Ford, Harris, Tyson, & Trotman, 2002; Frasier, 1997; Frasier & Passow, 1994). Over the years, disproportionately low numbers of African American and Hispanic students have been referred for gifted education services compared to White students (Donovan

& Cross, 2002). Currently, teacher referrals serve as the highest method of placement of students into gifted education programs. In order to increase the regularity of identifying diverse gifted and talented students, it is inherent that gifted training for educators be more inclusive of more objective measures.

The Macon County Public School District has also been noted for its disproportionate overrepresentation of African American males in categories of behavior disorders and mental retardation and underrepresentation in gifted and talented programs (Smith, 2010). In 1963, Detroit Lee, a parent in Macon County, filed a class action lawsuit, *Anthony T. Lee et al. v Macon County Board of Education (Lee v. Macon)*, on behalf of sixteen plaintiffs, to enjoin the Macon County board of Education from operating a segregated school system (Lee v. Macon County Board of Education, 267 F. Supp. 458-475-478 (M.D.Ala)). In 1967, all schools across the state were added to the lawsuit, making it a statewide school desegregation order.

In 1997, the problem of low referrals and eligibility of African American and Hispanic students was investigated by the Alabama Office for Civil Rights (*Lee v. Lee County Bd. of Educ.*, 963 F. Supp. 1122, 1124 (M.D. Ala. 1997)). Alabama's procedures were found to be detrimental to the identification of the underrepresented groups. It wasn't until nearly three decades after the initial lawsuit, in 2000, that Judge Myron Thompson and the United States (U. S.) Justice Department ruled that the Alabama Department of Education must settle the issue of overrepresentation in the area of mental retardation. This ruling resulted in the evolution of the *Lee v. Macon* Special Education Consent Decree. The Decree required the State of Alabama Department of Education to undertake initiatives in providing teacher training, establishing a program to improve reading achievement, and to make changes to Alabama administrative law in the areas of pre-referral, referral, evaluation procedures, and eligibility criteria within special

education. The precedent of *Lee v. Macon*, provided the impetus for not only justifying the number of African American students who were identified for special education programs, but also for increasing the number of minority students who were identified for gifted and talented programs.

New referral and eligibility determination procedures were required to address the state's identification process. Alabama's procedures are outlined in The *Alabama Administrative Code*, a compilation of the rules of the Alabama State Department of Education for Special Education Services, which provides school systems with guidelines concerning the referral and eligibility determination of gifted children (Alabama Department of Education, 2008). The resulting changes to the *Code* were implemented in 1999, and all school systems in Alabama were required to implement the changes no later than January 1, 2000. Included in the changes in gifted student identification process was: (1) a move from a single-score identification system to a multiple criteria approach; (2) a statewide mandate for screening of all second grade students; (3) that every second grade teacher received training on broadened views of giftedness and how to recognize atypical and typical gifted behaviors in children; and (4) the use of the TABs (Frasier, 1994) in the second grade gifted screening process.

To address the issue of awareness training for administrators, evaluators, and educators, state administrators (Alabama Department of Education, 2008) provided training on (a) the reasons for overrepresentation and under representation and, (b) the learning and behavioral characteristics of students with disabilities. Additionally, guidance regarding the characteristics of intellectual and creative giftedness in general and special education populations also was provided. State requirements also included screening of all second graders for evidence of gifted behavior. According to the Alabama State Department of Education regulations, all

school districts must conduct a Second Grade Gifted Child Find Procedure to identify gifted students. The second grade teachers observe their students for gifted and talented behaviors during the first semester of second grade. At the end of the first semester, the second grade teachers report the names of potential gifted students. In most school districts within the state, gifted education specialists are required to visit every second grade classroom at least three times to teach lessons that elicit gifted behaviors and products.

On March 8, 2007, the United States Justice Department released Alabama from the consent decree provided that all of the initiatives will continue in Alabama through required, ongoing, annual comprehensive monitoring of all local education agencies (LEAs) which occurs twice during a four-year monitoring cycle and requires each LEA to continue to monitor racial disparity and reevaluate identified students with nontraditional assessments. Smith (2010) and the Alabama Department of Education (2008) reported that since the implementation of the *Lee v. Macon* consent decree, there have been significant reductions in racial disparities in the special education classification of intellectual disabilities and the number of Black gifted students has increased.

Reasons for the continued problem of underrepresentation include: (a) narrow definitions of giftedness limited to observable intellectual and academic excellence, (b) identification practices that rely on instruments standardized utilizing the middle-class, White culture, and (c) the lack of knowledge about culture and poverty on the part of educators due to inadequate training. Narrow definitions and practices fail to account for the fact that gifted students bring cultural diversity and a variety of skills, which are shaped by their own culture. For these students, differences in language, family history, social customs, and traditions affect the quantity and quality of learning.

Few educators, regardless of tenure in the field, have received extensive training in multicultural education to assist them in the identification of gifted African American students whose talents and abilities often manifest differently based on cultural differences (Ford, 1995). Therefore, to address the underrepresentation of African American students in gifted education programs, educators must be trained in appropriate identification measures, become more sensitive to their diverse learning styles, and adopt more inclusive practices of identification.

Statement of the Problem

Teacher recommendations account for most gifted referrals and research suggests that teachers may not be the most reliable sources for identifying gifted learners from culturally or racially diverse backgrounds (Ford, 1995; Pegnato and Birch, 1959). Because students from diverse backgrounds exhibit giftedness in nontraditional ways, teachers are not as likely to recognize their behaviors as "gifted", thereby failing to nominate or refer them to programs for the gifted. Deficit thinking (Ford & Grantham, 2003; Ford, et al., 2002) often hinders educators from recognizing the potential of gifted African American students.

The population of the gifted program should mirror the diversity in today's school populations, but traditional identification procedures, such as culturally insensitive instruments (e.g., I.Q. tests), uni-dimensional assessment strategies, and narrow philosophies, definitions and theories of giftedness (Ford, 1996; Frasier, Garcia, & Passow, 1995; Frasier & Passow, 1994) have failed to identify culturally diverse gifted students and those from low socioeconomic backgrounds. The gifts and talents of culturally diverse and/or economically disadvantaged students often go unrecognized and undeveloped due to the lack of education and opportunities among educators to cultivate those talents.

Dr. Mary Frasier, one of the most prominent researchers and educators in the field of

gifted education who advocated for African American students, developed a multiple criteria identification method to increase the identification of culturally, economically, and linguistically diverse students. Passow and Frasier (1996) stated that even with current strides toward increasing numbers and proportions of economically disadvantaged and/or culturally diverse students, underrepresentation of these students in gifted programs seemed not to have changed substantially. Associated with the underrepresentation of these populations of students is the inability of educators to recognize the students' display of gifted behaviors in the classroom. Research by Frasier et al. (1995) at the University of Georgia helped to guide the development of more effective ways to facilitate the recognition of gifted children from these groups.

Continued underrepresentation of culturally different students requires a shift in purpose and pedagogy. It requires staff development and training to rethink teacher preparation and practice. Rural teachers must be trained to use more insightful and inclusive methods to assess students and recognize that giftedness is a measure of the students' abilities rather than how well they "fit in" with the mainstream culture. Assigned the label "gatekeeper", teachers have the right to provide or deny students to gifted programs through referrals, but often fail to fully comprehend the process and purpose of identification and its many components. As a result, educators are believed to be poor judges of talent potential in students (Pegnato & Birch, 1959). Empirical research on teacher nominations and how teachers perceive their ability to make referrals has been limited, especially for students from diverse backgrounds. Educators' and researchers' concerns about the underrepresentation of gifted minority students have thrived over the years (Baldwin, 1987; Ford, 1996; Frasier & Passow, 1994), however, what has not been explored in the field is teacher efficacy for identifying gifted African American students in rural communities. Researchers have found that teachers' sense of efficacy impacts their actions and thinking (Ashton & Webb, 1986; Bandura, 1977,1986; Pajares, 1992; Woolfolk & Hoy, 1990), but no researcher has used a self-efficacy framework to try to understand teachers' self-efficacy for making gifted program referrals.

Relative to this study, there has been a lack of research on Alabama educators' selfefficacy regarding their knowledge and the skills needed to make reliable referrals of African American gifted students at the public school levels in rural Alabama. As a consequence, we do not know if teachers' beliefs about themselves influence their low referrals of African American students for gifted programs or if it is their beliefs about the students themselves. What we do know is that African American students have often been misdiagnosed and misplaced, which creates major academic challenges for teachers and administrators. Therefore, we must investigate how African American teachers perceive themselves and their knowledge and ability regarding referral of African American students identified for rural, predominately African American public school districts in the state of Alabama.

Purpose of the Study

The state of Alabama has adopted a multiple criteria approach to address the problem of underrepresentation and under enrollment of African American gifted students. The purpose of this study was to examine educators' gifted referral efficacy and its relationship to referral of students for the gifted education program within a rural, predominately African American school district in the state of Alabama. More specifically, what do teachers know about the identification of rural students who are referred for gifted education programs using Frasier's (1995a; 1995b; 1995c; 1995d) Traits, Aptitudes, and Behaviors (TABs) constructs and how teachers' perceive knowledge and ability contributes to greater numbers of student referrals for gifted education programs in a rural Alabama school district.

Research Questions

The study examined the following research questions in order to address the stated purpose of the research:

- 1. What is the gifted referral efficacy (i.e., perception of referral knowledge (PRK), and perception of referral ability (PRA)) of educators using TABs?
- 2. What is the relationship between educators' gifted referral efficacy (knowledge, ability) and gifted program referrals?
- 3. What is the relationship between educators' gifted training and gifted program referrals using TABs?

Alternative Hypotheses

The study tested the following hypotheses:

- H_1 : Educators will have a low gifted referral efficacy using TABs.
- H_2 : There will be a positive relationship between educators' Gifted Referral Efficacy (GRES) score and frequency of TABs referrals.
- H_3 : Educators who have received gifted education training will have statistically significantly higher mean gifted referral efficacy scores than those who have had no gifted education training.

Definition of Terms

- 1. *Frasier's TABs*: Traits, Aptitudes, and Behaviors (TABs) are ten core attributes associated with giftedness. The TABs are:
 - Motivation;
 - Interest;
 - Communication;

- Problem Solving;
- Memory;
- Inquiry;
- Insight;
- Reasoning;
- Creativity/Imagination;
- and Humor (Frasier, et al., 1995c).
- 2. *Gifted referral efficacy*: The perceptions or beliefs, values, and assumptions an educator has about his or her knowledge and ability related to referring students for gifted program services.
- 3. *Perception of referral knowledge*: an awareness of the characteristics that constitute one's knowledge about what the TABs are and using them to refer students to the gifted education program.
- 4. *Perception of referral ability*: an awareness of the characteristics that constitute one's ability to recognize gifted characteristics in students upon observation and interaction.
- 5. *Perception of TABs*: an awareness of the characteristics that constitute one's manifestations of any of the ten Traits, Aptitudes, or Behaviors (TABs).
- 6. *Educators' professional background*: the specific career experiences of an individual (i.e., highest degree earned, number of years as an educator, experience teaching gifted students and/or gifted certification).
- 7. *Years of professional experience as an educator*: the number of years an educator has worked in the field of education in any capacity as an employee of a school district since obtaining an undergraduate degree.

- 8. Professional training in gifted education: any formal experiences an educator has received to develop knowledge, skills, and dispositions related to gifted learners including cultural and socioeconomic factors that impact identification, development and characteristics of gifted learners, individual learning styles, instructional planning, assessment, collaboration, and professional and ethical practice.
- 9. *Level of education*: the extent of education a person has received (i.e., certification or degrees earned, or coursework completed).
- 10. *Gifted program referrals using TABs*: the process of collecting student information related to traits, aptitudes and behaviors associated with giftedness and making a recommendation that a student is considered for further assessment for gifted program services.

Summary

This chapter presented the introduction, purpose of the study, research questions, hypotheses and key terms inherent to this study. In gifted education, teachers are the primary referral sources for student screening and participation. Prior research has indicated the role of self-efficacy in teacher thought and behavior (Hunsaker, Finley, & Frank; 1997; Pajares, 1992; Podell & Soodak, 1993) regarding gifted program referrals. It is important for educators of gifted students to have high gifted referral efficacy (PRK and PRA) using TABs to increase the number of gifted education students in rural areas. If educators have low gifted referral efficacy, opportunities for professional development in gifted referral and identity will be key to increasing referral efficacy and gifted program participation in rural areas.

CHAPTER 2

LITERATURE REVIEW

This chapter summarizes the literature concerning gifted education, rural education, and African American gifted education. According to the National Association of Gifted Children (2011), a gifted student is an individual who demonstrates outstanding aptitude or competence in one or more domains. *Aptitude* is defined as an exceptional ability to learn or reason, while *competence* is defined as documented performance or achievement in the top ten percent of the population. (National Association of Gifted Children) Unfortunately, minority students remain underrepresented within the national gifted population. As a result, the ways in which giftedness is measured and students are identified has changed over time to include other dimensions or constructs which contribute to the construct of giftedness among students (Ford, Grantham, & Whiting, 2008; Frasier, 1987, 1997; Frasier, et al., 1995). In this chapter, I will answer the research questions identified in Chapter 1 through: (a) a general overview of gifted education history, research, and theory; (b) a description of gifted education measures; (c) an overview of student identification; and (d) a description of teacher professional development in gifted education and teacher identification of gifted students.

Gifted Education

History of gifted education

In 1868, the first known American efforts to educate students of exceptional academic ability were made by the superintendent of schools in St. Louis, Missouri, William Torrey Harris, who designed a system for early grade promotions for academically gifted students

(Jolly, 2009). Unfortunately, Harris' attempts to identify and educate the gifted students were very subjective and lacked a systematic or scientific measurement of students' abilities. One year into his seminal work, *Hereditary Genius*, Francis Galton (1869) proposed that intelligence was solely derived from heredity and passed through successive generations by a process of natural selection. Galton viewed intelligence as fixed with several characteristics, including physical characteristics passed from parents to offspring using pea pods such as height, strength, weight, length and breadth of the head, arm span and lung capacity, visual and auditory reaction time, and perceptions of length, to which he could assign a numerical measure (Johnson, 1895).

However, it was at the turn of the twentieth century that French researchers Binet and Simon (1905) began to develop a series of instruments designed to identify and separate children of inferior or lower intelligence from normal or exceptional functioning children for placement in special academic programs, thereby establishing a social and academic hierarchy within American classrooms, schools, and society as a whole. Researchers (Binet & Simon, 1905; Terman, 1922; Vialle, 1994) sought to examine mental inheritance and to construct instruments to measure each child's quotient or capacity for intelligence. Giftedness, as a construct, was a response to the developing research of the time on intelligence (National Association for Gifted Education, 2008; Terman). The initial study of giftedness and gifted education evolved from these early 20th century studies on the mental capacity and intelligence of children.

Specifically, Alfred Binet's (1905) theory identified intelligence as an individual's ability to use common sense in social interactions. Binet believed that intelligence was a combination of many skills that were shaped by one's environment. He considered intelligence to be the faculty of adapting oneself to circumstances so intelligence was evidenced by the ability to adapt to different social environments. Binet also rejected the idea that intelligence is a fixed and

innate quality. Credited with the concept of IQ, or Intelligence Quotient, much of Binet's research evolved out of his goal to help teachers adapt their teaching style and methodology to meet the varying abilities of their students. The first intelligence test, created in 1905 by Alfred Binet and Theodore Simon, was created to determine which French school children were too "slow" to benefit from regular instruction. The scientists' concept of giftedness was equated with mental age and attempted to capture intelligence with a single number (Binet & Simon, 1905).

The cultural influence on intelligence can be observed in several theories. Lewis Terman, considered by many to be the "father" of the gifted education movement (Karnes & Nugent, 2004), was the first to translate and publish the Stanford-Binet Tests of Intelligence in English, and was credited with forever changing intelligence testing and the face of American education (National Association for Gifted Children, 2008). In 1925, his longitudinal study of 1,500 gifted children, 90 percent of whom were White, upper middle class children, tracked the lives of the students to assess their developmental characteristics into adulthood (Vialle, 1994). In his development and revision of a variety of mental acuity tests, Terman normed student samples that were exclusively white, urban, and middle-class. He and his colleagues insisted that these tests measured natural endowment. Vialle reported that Terman and his colleagues did not consider cultural, social, or environmental factors. In other words, Terman's research was driven by a hereditarian view of the world that envisioned a meritocratic society. Terman's beliefs regarding the lack of intelligence of other non-white races and ethnicities not only influenced the interpretation of his data, but also the measures he used to gather those data. In other words, white, male, and middle class were considered the "norm," not only in education, but also, most notably in gifted education.

Immediately following World War II, gifted education research and school programming options for gifted students were at an all time low. Interest in gifted education waned and there were only occasional programs. Jolly (2009) noted the significance of current events on gifted education, describing the Soviet launch of Sputnik as signaling "a momentary Cold War victory further perpetuating the fears of the American public and galvanizing the efforts of the U. S. government through the pursuit of excellence and development of talent".

In the same decade, the Civil Rights Movement spurred renewed interest in equitable, education for all children, especially those from low socioeconomic backgrounds and minorities (Jolly, 2009). This era is most notably recognized by the case that launched the movement in 1954, *Brown v. Board of Education of Topeka, Kansas.* The case represented a tireless drive to end segregated education and to provide more equitable opportunities for children, specifically, African American, and those from diverse backgrounds, to have equal access to a good education. Ford (1995) argued that because the Supreme Court has not mandated federal legislation or a precedent on gifted education specifically, Brown v. Board of Education has served as an analogous case from which to make inferences for gifted education and equality of education for all students.

Equitable definitions of gifted. The connection between giftedness, intelligence, and the need to desegregate gifted education continue to drive the debate among researchers, educators, and policy makers. As a result, varying definitions of "intelligence" and "giftedness" have emerged among psychological and educational theorists (Ford, 1995; Ford et al., 2002). The widespread impact of governmental involvement and evaluation led to federal policy to evaluate the impact of programs that used federal dollars (Ford, 1995; Jolly, 2009). The first formal definition of giftedness, issued by the United States Department of Education was provided in

what is known as the *Marland Report* (1972), which defined gifted and talented children as those identified by professionally qualified persons, who, by virtue of outstanding abilities, are capable of high performance. According to the *Marland Report*, the abilities of gifted students include:

- (1) a general intellectual ability;
- (2) specific academic aptitudes;
- (3) creative or productive thinking;
- (4) leadership ability;
- (5) visual and performing arts; and
- (6) psychomotor ability.

In 1983, the report *A Nation At Risk* indicated that America's best and brightest students failed to compete with their international counterparts. This report became part of the Reauthorization of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA). Later, in 1988, Congress passed the Jacob K. Javits Gifted and Talented Students Education Act, which also became a part of the Reauthorization of the ESEA. The Javits Act identified gifted students as a natural resource critical to the nation's progress and underscored the lack of interest in the academic needs of gifted students (Jolly, 2009). The act also provided grant monies to state and local educational agencies responsible for developing and maintaining gifted programs. One of the highlights of the act is its high priority on the identification of gifted racial minority and economically disadvantaged students (Ford, 1995). Following the Javits legislation, the National Association for Gifted Children published a position statement urging educators to use more than one test to make educational and placement decisions about gifted students, and to seek equity in their identification and assessment instruments, policies, and procedures (Ford, et al., 2002).

The United States Department of Education developed a broad, overarching definition of giftedness:

Children and youth with outstanding talent perform or show the potential for performing at remarkably high levels of accomplishment when compared with others their age, experience, or environment. These children and youth exhibit high performance capacity in intellectual, creative, and/or artistic areas, and unusual leadership capacity, or excel in specific academic fields. They require services or activities not ordinarily provided by the schools. Outstanding talents are present in children and youth from all cultural groups, across all economic strata, and in all areas of human endeavor. (U.S. Department of Education, 1993, p. 3)

This version of the federal government's definition of giftedness is key because prior federal definitions of giftedness did not address issues of equity and diversity (Ford, 1998). The same year, the *National Excellence- A Case for Developing America's Talent* (1993) outlined how America neglected its most talented youth and made a number of recommendations to improve the state of affairs for gifted education programs across the nation. Recommendations included:

- establishing challenging curriculum standards;
- establishing high-level learning opportunities;
- ensuring access to early childhood education;
- expanding opportunities for economically disadvantaged and minority children;
- encouraging appropriate teacher training and technical assistance; and

• ensuring that high-achieving students in the United States match or exceed the performance of high-achieving students anywhere in the world.

The current federal definition of gifted states:

Students, children, or youth who give evidence of high achievement capability in areas such as intellectual, creative, artistic, or leadership capacity, or in specific academic fields, and who need services and activities not ordinarily provided by the school in order to fully develop those capabilities.

It is interesting to note that states and districts are not required to use the federal definition, although many states base their definitions on the federal definition (NAGC, 2008).

Beyond traditional theories of intelligence. More contemporary theories of intelligence are based on the concept that intelligence is not a single construct but is several constructs that may overlap, intersect, and interact. Unlike Binet (1905) who believed that intelligence was comprised of mathematical and linguistic ability, Gardner (1993, 1999) believed that there are more ways to measure intelligence. For example, Gardner (1999) defined intelligence as a "bio-psychological potential to process information that can be activated in a cultural setting to solve problems or create products that are of value in a culture" (pp. 33–34). Gardner proposed that the purpose of schooling was to develop intelligences that helped people reach vocational and avocational goals appropriate to their particular range of intelligences. He also believed that teachers who develop the unique intelligences of their students help them to feel more engaged and competent; therefore, more inclined to serve society in constructive ways.

There are many students, such as minority students, who do not fit the traditional mold for displaying intelligence or ability as indicated by IQ tests. Often these students are bright, but they do not excel on tests. Gardner (1993, 1999). Gardner (1983) argued that culture also plays a large role in the development of the intelligences and all societies value different types of intelligences. The cultural value placed upon the ability to perform certain tasks provides the motivation to become skilled in those areas. Thus, while particular intelligences might be highly evolved in many people of one culture, those same intelligences might not be as developed in the individuals of another. Sternberg (1985) and Gardner (1993) agreed that the results of the rather narrowly crafted tests of vocabulary, verbal and non-verbal reasoning, spatial visualization and the like that make up standard IQ tests are unlikely to reflect all the skills necessary for learning and environmental adaptation. Even the first scientists (Binet, 1905; Terman, 1922; Vialle, 1994) who attempted to devise intelligence tests recognized that they measure only a part of intelligence. Populations in various parts of the world have clearly adapted to their environments in different ways; therefore, the ways in which we assess their talents and gifts must also be different, particularly in rural schools where identification is affected by the dynamics within the community.

Gifted Education in Rural Schools and Communities

Research on gifted education in rural areas suggested the need for a more precise conceptualization of what is meant by "rural" (Colangelo, Assouline, Baldus, & New, 2003). Nearly a third of all public schools are located in rural communities, and nearly a fifth of all public school students attend rural schools (Alliance for Excellent Education; 2010; Eppley, 2009; McClure, Redfield, & Hammer, 2003). Despite their size and location, rural schools and communities are economically, socially, racially, ethnically, and demographically diverse. However, the diversity that exists in rural schools--the commonality that rural communities share--is a scarcity of resources. Whether it is highly qualified teachers or access to technology

or advanced placement courses, rural communities often lack the resources necessary to prepare students for a global society.

According to Sherwood, "rural research is often education research that has been misunderstood, underfunded, unencouraged" (p. 21), and adding the gifted piece follows the struggle of researchers for rural education to be validated. The scarcity of literature on rural education is a testament to the lack of importance the field receives in the national media, and points to the need for more and improved research. Sherwood's work, on behalf of the Rural and School Community Trust, drew attention to education researchers' inability to recognize their own biases, which assessed rural communities in terms of inadequacy, rather than their assets. Rural education researchers (Eppley, 2009; Lewis, 2003; McClure, Redfield, & Hammer, 2003; Sherwood, 2000) acknowledge that it is difficult to establish a universal set of characteristics to describe or define rural schools and communities (Lewis, 2003; Sherwood, 2000), and that this diversity requires research to be conducted in a variety of settings to capture the uniqueness of these settings (Arnold et al., 2005).

Nonetheless, a growing body of research on rural education explains that rural environments provide unique advantages as well as challenges for the youth that reside there (Barley, & Beesley, 2007; DeYoung, 1991; U. S. Department of Education Federal Interagency Committee on Education, 1991; Williams, 2003). The advantages include strong family bonds and community involvement, individual student attention, and school pride. Complementary to these findings, Davalos and Griffin's study (1999) also highlighted the social and emotional support gifted students receive in rural communities. Results demonstrated that students from rural areas reported close rapport with fellow classmates, ease of working and playing together with others, the importance of the support received from family and church members, and an

overwhelming sense of belonging in the classroom and community. Findings from Davalos and Griffin's (1999) study emphasized the positive contribution of rural settings to the educational interactions and development on students educated there.

Furthermore, rural schools, working in partnership with local leaders and residents, can have a positive impact on community viability (Miller, 1995; Nachtigal, Haas, Parker, & Brown, 1989). This is especially true when rural gifted students, working alongside adults, are given meaningful opportunities to engage in community-based learning that serves the needs of the community while concomitantly addressing the learning needs of students. By building the social capital of the school and youth, the community not only helps to develop responsible citizens, but also creates opportunities for tomorrow's leaders to emerge.

Miller's research (1995) further documented findings from school to work practices in rural communities. The results showed the benefits to gifted youth in community based learning and development, including the following outcomes.

- Students can experience and develop many of the competencies required of our future workforce while simultaneously providing valuable service to the community;
- Students participate in activities that not only help transform the local community, but also help them to positively transform their beliefs and attitudes about it;
- Rural youth engage in opportunities to become active, responsible members of a community that works together which encourages them to view rural communities as a potential places to live and work; and
- Students learn and use important life skills.

There are many benefits of living within rural communities and rural gifted programs are poised to create connections for students to their communities and provide them opportunities for participation in the the combined impact of distance and sparse populations on schools' abilities to staff classes according to students' needs (Johnson & Strange, 2005; Ramage & Howley, 2005).nomination and referral procedures in ways that are uniquely meaningful to rural settings.

Challenges

Rural schools suffer disproportionately from inadequate funding and face several challenges that affect academic performance. Challenges include difficulty attracting and retaining highly qualified teachers who have appropriate training and credentials (Arnold et al., 2005; Ford, Grantham, & Harris, 1997; Holloway, 2002), high rates of child poverty (Farmer, Leung, Banks, Schaefer, Andrews, & Murray 2006; Huang & Howley, 1991; Jensen, 2009; Johnson & Strange, 2007), the inability of district and school administrators to provide appropriate staffing to meet students' needs because of distance and sparse populations (Johnson & Strange, 2005; Ramage & Howley, 2005), and limited resources for educational materials and professional development (Hickey & Harris, 2005; Howley & Howley, 2005).

Rural Gifted Education, Teachers and Equity. Rural communities and schools have highly diverse populations and needs. In 2007, the National Center for Education Statistics indicated that in rural areas, 78 percent of public school students were White, 10 percent were Black, 8 percent were Hispanic, 2 percent were Asian/Pacific Islander, and 3 percent were American Indian/Alaskan Native. However, Williams (2003) reported that it is not uncommon to find rural schools where nearly all of the students are from a single racial group. The diversity within rural areas demands the attention of educators to provide for the equitable representation of all students, regardless of ethnicity, in gifted education programs.
According to an Association of Teacher Educators survey of critical issues in teacher education, preparing teachers for multiethnic, multicultural settings was determined to be one of the three most critical issues to be addressed (Buttery, Haberman, & Houston, 1990). Researchers (Mercado, 2001; Nieto, 2004) have shown that schools across the United States serve student populations that are increasing in diversity, while nation's teaching force is becoming less diverse. Cross and Dixon (1998) found that educators in rural environments have done a good job of recognizing the "total" student, whose activities and talents represent a combination of gifted behaviors rather than a single depiction or dimension. Little research has been published on preparing nontraditional teacher candidates for diversity in rural settings (Gibson, 1994; Sherwood, 2000) and less is known about how to prepare them in rural gifted education (Colangelo, Assouline, & New, 1999). It can be exhausting for new rural gifted education teachers to design curriculum with students whose lives are different from their own. Behavior, cognitive style, and learning style should be considered when evaluating students for giftedness because these individual differences often work against a student from a diverse background. In many cases, cultural differences may affect teachers' views of the development of talent in rural African American students.

Current federal regulations surrounding high stakes testing pose additional challenges for teachers and students in rural areas. Rural educators are experiencing increased pressure to achieve 100% student proficiency in core subject areas by the year 2014 as a result of the 2001 No Child Left Behind (NCLB) Act. States establish a definition of "adequate yearly progress" (AYP) used each year to determine the achievement of each school district and school. The definition includes annual measurable objectives (AMOs), which indicate an improvement over the previous year's results per grade level. There are goals for overall student groups, as well as

for subgroups, such as special education, African American students, or English-language learners. These goals, based on federal funding and initiatives, have far reaching implications for students within rural areas and the teachers who instruct them.

Poverty and achievement. Thirty-three percent of the nation's schools are considered rural and nearly 41% of the nation's rural students are living in poverty, with ten states reporting rural student poverty rates of more than 50% (Rural School and Community Trust, 2012). The incidence of poverty in rural areas is correlated with academic achievement and many rural schools struggle with narrowing achievement gaps across racial and economic subgroups within the student population (Williams, 2003). Despite this glaring characteristic, small schools and districts can overcome the adverse effects of poverty on student achievement and narrow the achievement gap between poor students and their more affluent peers (Bickel & Howley, 2000; Johnson, 2004; Johnson, Howley, & Howley, 2002). Despite research that points to advantages of small schools, consolidation has been the result in many rural schools and districts. The researchers added that district consolidation can adversely affect test scores and children from low-income communities.

Rural African Americans typically experience poverty in greater numbers than their urban and suburban counterparts (Williams, 2003). In the Delta areas of the South where there are large concentrations of people of color, child poverty is especially pronounced, (Sherman, 1992), as well as in southern Appalachia, and the Black Belt. Because of the general risk of poverty and low resources, there is an increased need for teachers to engage universal interventions aimed at enhancing the general competence and academic achievement of all students in rural schools that serve high concentrations of impoverished youth. Children raised in poverty rarely choose to behave differently, but they are faced daily with overwhelming

challenges that affluent children never have to confront, and their brains have adapted to suboptimal conditions in ways that undermine good school performance (Jensen, 2009).

The challenges associated with rural schools and communities pose special problems for teacher educators to address the special needs of minority children, particularly those who are African American. Since the beginning of gifted education in America, African American children have not been appropriately represented in gifted education classes (Ford & Moore, 2004; Ford, et al., 2008; Frasier, 1989; Frasier & Passow, 1994; Morris, 2002). Negative stereotypes about academic performance, teacher attitudes, lack of teacher referrals (Frasier, Garcia, & Passow, 1995) of African American students to gifted education programs, and culturally biased tests are to blame (Baldwin, 1987; Ford, et al., 2002; Milner and Ford, 2007).

Many of the characteristics of rural areas create obstacles and disadvantages for its African American student residents (Edington, 1971), and often, the opportunities available to the youth there are limited. In his review of extant literature, Edington indicated that the incidence of "place" alone does not constitute the causes of the disadvantages rural youth experience. He found a relationship between economic status and school achievement of poor, rural students and concluded that the failure of teachers and educational institutions to prepare rural students living in poverty for employment outside their communities and unrealistic expectations of their abilities in light of their limited resources resulted in students' lowered aspirations for their own success.

Decades later, rural research continued to frame the effects of rurality on educational attainment. Howley's (2006) study challenged commonly held assumptions about the experiences of rural youth, highlighting that although rural life may limit students' educational aspirations, it can not be assumed that rural students are radically less ambitious than nonrural

students. The author discussed that rural communities generate important social benefits that tend to be devalued by educators and researchers alike, documenting that rurality engenders students to the rural areas in which they live and creates for them an attachment to those places. To date, little research has been conducted on the intersection of teachers' perceptions of rural students from poverty and trends in gifted program enrollment. While there is limited research on rural gifted students, there is much less on gifted African American students living in poverty (Hébert, 2001). The word *poverty* provokes strong emotions and many questions and involves a complex array of risk factors that adversely affect a population in a multitude of ways (Jensen, 2009), including the physical, socio-emotional, and cognitive wellbeing of students and their families (Frasier, 1987; 1989; Hébert, 2001; 2002). Poverty is as much a serious problem in rural America as it is in urban America (Hébert, 2001), and poverty rates are high in most rural areas of the United States, and higher in nonmetropolitan than metropolitan areas. Hébert added that African American children who live in the rural south have been dealt more than their share of the burdens associated with poverty.

Torrance (1969) insisted that talent is identifiable among rural, disadvantaged African American children if only those searching for the talent would refrain from limiting it to the type found among and based on the dominant, advantaged cultural values. Baldwin (2005) agreed, adding that teachers must understand that talent exists among this population of students to varying degrees such that there is as much difference within groups of culturally different individuals as there is among groups.

Underenrollment of Gifted African American Students in Rural Schools

Few studies have focused on the enrollment disparity, academic performance, and related school adjustment factors of rural African American youth from low-income communities.

Added to this dilemma is the fact that the absence of African American students in gifted education is often pronounced in rural school districts that serve high proportions of minority youth from impoverished backgrounds (Johnson & Strange, 2005). Identification of African American gifted students and the development of culturally relevant gifted programs have been problematic (Baldwin, 1987; Ford et al., 1997; Frasier, 1987, 1997; Morris, 2002). Ford et al. (2008) reported that, "Black students are underrepresented by as much as 55% nationally in gifted education; although Black students compose 17.2% of school districts, they represent only 8.4% of those identified as gifted" (p. 217). Making matters worse is the lack of high quality research conducted in rural settings regarding African American students. Jenkins (1936) wrote one of the earliest articles to address the underidentification of minority students (specifically, African American students) as gifted. He questioned the absence of African American children in studies of the gifted and to highlight their characteristics among a population in Chicago, Illinois.

A primary reason for the lack of adequate representation of Black students is the difficulty in identifying these students using culturally biased IQ and standardized tests (Baldwin, 1987; Frasier, 1987, 1997). African American children do not always score well on tests because of what many see as racial and cultural biases of the tests administered for placement in gifted education programs. Problems with testing cause minority children not only to be under-represented in gifted programs, but also over-represented in special education programs (Ford, 1998; Morris, 2002). Teachers' use of IQ tests and other so-called objective measures has not done much to improve efforts to identify academically gifted African American children. The most widely accepted explanation for the low participation of these students in programs for the gifted is the ineffectiveness and inappropriateness of the identification and

selection procedures that have traditionally and continue to be used (Frasier, 1987, Frasier & Passow, 1994; Ford & Moore; Morris).

Diversity and equity for culturally and linguistically diverse students is an understudied phenomenon. Virtually every school district is wrestling with issues surrounding the underrepresentation of minority students in gifted education (Ford, 2010). Black students and families face several barriers in gifted education. The underrepresentation of Black students in gifted education programs is not a novel trend, yet it is a tragic one. More attention and respect should be paid to the cultural differences that exist among Black populations in order to reverse the trends of underrepresentation and under enrollment, particularly in rural schools.

The success of gifted African American students depends, in large part, on the attitudes and behaviors of teachers, counselors, and school administrators (Ford & Grantham, 1996; Ford, Harris, et al., 2002; Ford and Trotman, 2001; Frasier, Garcia, and Passow, 1995). Ford, et al., (2008) suggested that school administrators encourage teachers to address low expectations of minority students and any deficit thinking (Ford & Grantham, 2003; Ford, et al.) orientations they may have of them due to the devastating impact these beliefs and practices have on the students. The researchers called for a "proactive shift" (p. 297) in attitude and philosophy to remove existing and potential barriers to gifted education for students from culturally diverse backgrounds. Disapproving mindsets of some teachers, the rapid turnover rate of teaching staff, lack of resources, and decaying physical structures of many schools attended by African American children all contribute to negative learning experiences for them.

Teachers' Role in Identification and Underrepresentation

Frasier et al. (1995a) conducted a national study of educators to identify barriers in the identification of minority students to gifted education programs. Their results showed that of the

750 participants, more than half (62%) believed that a barrier to identification was the teachers' inability to identify academic potential in culturally and economically diverse students. Slightly less than half (42%) believed that teachers' bias was a major hindrance to identification. Ford and Harris (1996) contended that African American students' being different and feelings of not belonging result in poor relationships with peers, stress, and decreased motivation and performance, thereby leading to academic underachievement. It is important for teachers to consider the influence of rural culture and the environment on the manifestation of gifts and talents in different geographic regions, and the effects they have on rural teacher referrals and rural students' test performance (Nachtigal, 1982; Spicker & Aamidor, 1996), and student retention in these programs.

Identifying economically disadvantaged gifted children in rural areas must be considered within the context of rural communities, rural schooling, and the two social classes, "those who have control, and those who are vulnerable to that control, the haves and have-nots" (Duncan & Sweet, 1992, p. xx). Access (Frasier, 1991, 1997) refers to ways in which rural students become considered for gifted program screening and placement. Too often, educators hold low academic expectations for rural students, which means that such teachers will fail to adequately create opportunities in classrooms for rural students to demonstrate their abilities. A rural classroom where students are not challenged prevents students from being prepared to be viable candidates for services beyond the regular curriculum. Easy curricular experiences are compounded when educators do not have the skills to recognize gifted behaviors when expressed by rural students in non-traditional ways. When provided with common characteristics associated with typical and atypical gifted students, many rural school educators still struggle to recognize these characteristics, particularly if rural students are underachievers, from low-income backgrounds,

or speak non-standard English. It is important to consider the influence of rural culture and environment on the manifestation of gifts and talents in different geographic regions, and the effects they have on rural teacher referrals and rural students' test performance (Nachtigal, 1982; Spicker & Aamidor, 1996).

Traditional methods

The identification of gifted and talented children in rural and isolated communities should include non-traditional methods. The use of untimed, nonverbal intelligence tests, measures of spatial abilities, and greater emphasis on analysis of students' products and anecdotal information has been advocated as alternatives (Spicker, Southern & Davis, 1987). Frasier and Passow (1994) outlined other major assessment practices in gifted education that have relevance for informing a new paradigm of identifying talent potential among rural students.

The procedures used to identify gifted students depend on the definition of gifted and talented adopted by the local school district. The most common methods include an IQ criterion with a cut off conventionally set at 130. Both individual and group tests are used, along with standardized achievement tests, which increase the likelihood of the exclusion of underachieving gifted students. For greater success in identifying students from rural backgrounds, checklists, anecdotal reports from parents, teachers, peers and the child under review, along with evaluations of the student's work or performance are commonly employed, with the emphasis being placed on early identification.

In rural communities, identification can be a delicate issue. Lewis (2000) suggests that program policies and procedures be written and available to the public. It is important to create a process for identifying students that is broad enough to include as many students as possible that would benefit from a gifted education program. Methods used for identification should take

into consideration the differences in background between rural and urban communities and employ more nontraditional assessments (Spicker, Southern, & Davis, 1987). Multidimensional assessment takes account of skills, attitudes and values considered important within the individual's cultural group, as well as those measured by standardized tests. The use of culturally sensitive rating scales and assessment items provides more appropriate assessment of rural students' artistic and creative performance, their attitudes, and values.

Research has shown that serving gifted students in rural environments may require models different from those employed in serving gifted students in larger or more urban environments (Colangelo et al., 1999; Frasier & Passow, 1994). A study by Cross and Burney (2005) suggested that having fewer students can allow the smaller rural school to tailor access to academic opportunities at the individual level. The study, *Project Aspire*, emphasized academics and counseling in improving the lives of impoverished, academically able students in rural schools. The grant-funded project sought to train counselors on the characteristics and needs of low-income students while providing strategies to assist counselors in helping these students adjust to an environment with high academic and career expectations. Implications from the study indicated that counselors must do things differently for high-ability students from poverty, considering the additional barriers these students face, such as family responsibilities, participation in extracurricular activities, lack of parental support with academics, and fewer opportunities for college exposure. *Project Aspire* clearly indicated the need for a nontraditional approach to serving poor, minority students in gifted environments.

Multiple criteria identification

While research concerning alternative assessment is reported in the literature (Frasier, 1987; Maker, 1996; Tonemah, 1987), these are somewhat dated, with only a few studies that

focus on rural, economically disadvantaged, gifted children (Spicker, 1993, 1996). Developing appropriate and varied identification procedures, which are sensitive to the expression of giftedness in rural populations from the different racial, ethnic, or cultural groups, is essential (Ford et al. 2002; Frasier, 1987,1997; Frasier et al., 1995a; Frasier & Passow, 1994). A recurring recommendation for increasing the representation of racially and culturally diverse students in gifted education programs is to use multiple identification criteria and sources (Baldwin, 1987; Ford, 1994, 1996; Frasier, Garcia, & Passow, 1995; Frasier & Passow, 1994). Because African American students have cognitive orientations and preferences that are strikingly different from European American children, these authors agree that traditional instructional and social development practices aimed at the dominant culture and middle class children may be less effective with African American learners. To this end, the demands of conventional approaches may conflict with those inherent in non-school settings, thus creating cultural discontinuities between schools and learners' experiences. Cultural discontinuity (Ford, et al., 2008) refers to the "mismatch" between home culture and school culture. African American students are at a disadvantage because of the mismatch between their own culture and the culture of the school, and in many cases, the culture of the teacher. Educators must remain aware of and address the achievement needs of gifted students from diverse backgrounds without focusing solely on their economic and social living conditions (Ford et al., 2002; Hébert, 2002).

Teacher Self-Efficacy and Gifted Referrals

Teachers' ability to make accurate observations and referrals of students to be considered for gifted programs is critical. The use of teacher recommendations or nominations for referring students for gifted programs has been controversial for decades because teachers tend to focus on skills associated with academic performance and less on creativity, leadership and motor skills

when nominating students to gifted programs (Hunsaker, Finley, & Frank, 1997).

Teachers' self-efficacy affects the effort teachers invest in teaching, the goals they set, and their level of aspiration (Tschannen-Moran & Hoy, 2001). For more than eight decades, scholars have examined the efficacy of teacher judgment when making referrals for gifted education screening, identification and placement (e.g., Borland, 1978; Davis & Rimm, 2004; Gagné, 1994; Gear, 1976; Pegnato & Birch, 1959). Ford (2007) reported that although these studies cited different findings, few have focused on teacher referral and identification of gifted students who are culturally different.

Self-efficacy theory and research

At the turn of the present century, when American psychology began to take its place among the other academic disciplines, there was a great deal of interest both in the self and in the role that beliefs play in human conduct. For example, when William James (1891a, 1891b) wrote the Principles of Psychology, his chapter on "The Consciousness of Self" was the longest in the two volumes. James was one of the first writers to use the term *self-esteem*, which he described as a self-feeling that depends on what one decides to be and to accomplish. James argued self-esteem may be raised, either by succeeding in our endeavors or, in the face of incessant disappointments, by lowering our sights and surrendering certain pretensions. James even provided a mathematical formula for self-esteem that suggests that, in essence, how we feel about ourselves depends on the success with which we accomplish those things we wish to accomplish.

Heavily influenced by James, Bandura (1986) proposed a social cognitive theory of human functioning that emphasized the critical role of self-beliefs in human cognition, motivation, and behavior. Rejecting the behaviorists' indifference to self-processes, Bandura

(1977) argued that individuals possess a self-system that enables them to exercise a measure of control over their thoughts, feelings, and actions. Bandura later added (1986) that individuals create and develop self-perceptions of capability that become instrumental to the goals they pursue and to the control they are able to exercise over their environments. In doing so, he reinvigorated the nearly abandoned focus on the self in the study of human processes that William James had initiated nearly a century earlier. In Bandura's theory, individuals are viewed as proactive and self-regulating rather than as reactive and controlled either by environmental or by biological forces. According to Bandura, how people behave can often be better predicted by the beliefs they hold about their capabilities, which he called self-efficacy beliefs, than by what they are actually capable of accomplishing,

Self-efficacy, the belief in one's abilities to accomplish desired outcomes, powerfully affects people's behavior, motivation, and ultimately, their success or failure (Bandura, 1997). Without it, people are not inclined to expend much effort in endeavors because they perceive their efforts will be futile. Bandura (1977) distinguished between earlier research involving locus of control (Rotter, 1966) and self-efficacy. He identified locus of control as an outcome expectancy or "a person's estimate that a given behavior will lead to certain outcomes". (p. 193). In other words, outcome expectancy reflects the extent to which a teacher believes he or she is capable of implementing a technique at the appropriate level in order to achieve the desired success. Demonstrating a relationship between efficacy and outcome expectancies, Bandura showed that an individual first has efficacy beliefs about the ability to perform a given behavior and from those beliefs derives an outcome expectation. Bandura surmised that those with high self-efficacy expectancies.

Teachers' sense of self-efficacy affects their general orientation toward the educational process as well as their specific instructional practices (Woolfolk & Hoy, 1990). Teachers who believe strongly in their instructional efficacy support development of students' intrinsic interests and academic self-directedness. Referral to special education programs and bias in referral decisions have been linked to teacher efficacy (Podell & Soodak, 1993). In their study, Podell and Soodak found that teachers with higher personal efficacy tended to make better teacher based decisions regarding meeting the needs of their students and those who are least likely to refer students are high in both personal and teaching efficacy.

Teacher efficacy is a simple idea with significant implications. A teacher's efficacy belief is a judgment of his or her capabilities to bring about desired outcomes of student engagement and learning, even among those students who may be difficult or unmotivated (Armor et al., 1976; Bandura, 1977). Teacher efficacy is a dynamic construct that is cyclical in nature. As a motivational construct, efficacy influences teachers' effort and persistence that then affects performance, which in turn, becomes a new source of efficacy information. According to Bandura (1997), over time, the process stabilizes and a relatively enduring set of efficacy beliefs are established which tend to be resistant to change.

Teacher efficacy and teacher knowledge, often considered independently, need to be considered in tandem (Raudenbush, et al., 1992). Teacher efficacy is a mediator between knowledge and action as Bandura (1986) declared; therefore, it is important to know more about what teachers know and how this knowledge affects efficacy. Raudenbush et al. approached self-efficacy research from the perspective that secondary teachers' efficacy changes across situations and is not static because their varying daily schedules of classes contain students with different circumstances and challenges. Although the results of their study warn against

classifying teachers as "low" or "high" in self-efficacy, they indicated that secondary teachers' increased control over their working conditions and increased opportunities for collaboration with other teachers can enhance their perceived self-efficacy.

Personal efficacy focuses specifically on teachers' belief about their own ability to impact students rather than on the more distant notion of what teaching and teachers can do in general. As such and for the purpose of this study, the perspective of personal efficacy more closely reflects the meaning and understanding of self-efficacy as put forth by Bandura (1977, 1986, 1993, 1997) and avoids confounding teacher efficacy with locus of control.

High teacher efficacy is powerful, and its benefits are powerful, especially for African American students. Pajares (1992), rooted in the works of Bandura (1986), concluded, "beliefs are the best indicators of the decisions individuals make throughout their lives" (p. 307). It follows that teachers' beliefs about their personal teaching abilities would be a key indicator of teacher behavior, decisions, and organization of their classroom environments. Pajares also showed that while much research has been done on how teachers think, it has been fruitless in determining expectations of teachers' actions, while knowledge of teacher beliefs (teacher efficacy) has had powerful predictive powers.

The impact that positive teacher efficacy has on the school environment is likewise clear. Ashton and Webb (1986) developed a two-factor model of teacher efficacy, general and personal efficacy scales, which can be used in a variety of settings to assess teachers' beliefs. The researchers' study, conducted in middle schools, utilized a 2-item Rand scale, along with their own devised scale, and teacher interviews. They reported that teachers fall into either of two categories, general, in which schools and teachers in general can make a difference, and personal, in which individual teachers believe they can make a difference. According to these

researchers, positive efficacy in teachers--whether general teaching efficacy or personal teaching efficacy--creates positive outcomes for students and an enriched learning environment and has been related to student outcomes such as achievement. Also key to student success is the teacher's effectiveness and ability to refer students regardless of their cultural or social background further demonstrating that high efficacy teachers exhibit greater cultural receptivity and are confident in their abilities to refer students for gifted education programs.

Teachers' gifted referral efficacy

The identification of gifted children based on teacher recommendation is an old practice. Educators and philosophers as early as Plato advocated identifying the gifted and providing specialized education in metaphysics, science, philosophy, and military leadership (Colangelo & Davis, 1997; Davis & Rimm, 2004). In his "Classes for Gifted Children," Whipple (1919) insisted that the common pace of instruction for all children was impossible and recommended the adaptation of methods for classrooms with gifted children, although he believed that selection of the students must not be based solely on teacher recommendation, which are mere "estimates" of pupils' abilities, or the "inferences of school administrators" which are based on students' previous report cards (p. 118).

Teachers have a unique perspective that is valued when considering students for gifted and talented programs (Siegle, Moore, Mann, & Strulson, 2006). In their study, the authors found that given student profiles to indicate if they believed the students in the profiles would qualify for gifted education program, both in-service and pre-service teachers were influenced by students' interests, SES levels and areas of academic strength. With the important role of "gatekeeper" associated with teachers' referral powers, it is imperative that educators be armed with the knowledge of appropriate gifted referral practices. Ford (2007) agreed that the teacher

referral process operates in this manner, often closing doors to opportunities for culturally diverse gifted students.

The widely acclaimed classic study conducted by Pegnato and Birch (1959), formed the basis of the widespread belief that teachers are poor judges of student potential. In their study, teachers performed poorly in the identification of students with IQ scores of over 130 on the Stanford-Binet test. The researchers suggested that teachers most often chose children like themselves as gifted using their own values as the criterion for selection. Often the quiet, well-behaved, well-dressed child who gets good grades is a prime target for teacher selection. In their study, the researchers found that teachers identified only 45% of the students in their classes who were cognitively gifted, actually missing 55%. Moreover, teachers incorrectly identified many average students as gifted. They suggested that systematic bias may exist among teachers when attempting to identify giftedness in students. Similarly, Elhoweris (2008) showed that educators' perceptions of economically disadvantaged students, combined with a lack of cultural understanding, may undermine their ability to identify and channel economically disadvantaged students into gifted education programs.

Podell and Soodak's (1993) efficacy research of more than a decade earlier also showed the inverse correlation between teacher efficacy and referrals, indicating that high efficacy teachers are less likely to refer low socioeconomic status students and students with behavior problems for special services than low efficacy teachers. The authors found that teacher selfefficacy is related to their referral behaviors, and that teachers with higher efficacy tend to question gifted education placement for students who experience any difficulty in school. In other words, students are less likely to be considered gifted if they are not "perfect" or have any challenges with school subjects or "appropriate" behavior. Similar to the current study, teacher

perceptions of student behavior and traits are vital to student placement in gifted education programs. The role of the teacher as the referring agent has important implications for student access to gifted programs, which is limited if teachers demonstrate bias or view students from a culturally deficit perspective and assume that African American or low SES students are incapable of high achievement. Ford (2007) shared that teachers serving as the primary referral source is a by-product of teachers' prior judgment of students and their expectations of student performance.

Teachers' gifted referral efficacy for African American students

Learning styles that do not exemplify those represented by the mainstream population in classrooms add to the perception that students from diverse backgrounds are not candidates for gifted programs. The experiences and behaviors that manifest in African American students in rural settings only exacerbate the issue. For example, Ford and Grantham (2003) described the cultural differences related to learning, communication, and behavioral styles that exist among educators and culturally diverse students, making it difficult to view these students as gifted. The researchers shared that in higher education teacher preparation programs, few future educators are exposed to multicultural experiences, curricula, or internships. As a result, educators misinterpret the cultural differences that exist between them and their students and consider the differences to be student deficits.

Because children from diverse backgrounds exhibit various cultural differences, inconsistencies exist in identifying African American students for gifted programs (Ford, 1996). Ford found that most of the African American students' high test scores met district criteria for identification and placement, yet they were underrepresented in gifted education programs because teachers did not refer them for screening.

Elhoweris, Mutua, Alsheikh, and Holloway (2005) studied the effect of students' ethnicity on teacher referrals to gifted and talented programs. From a sample of 207 teachers representing 16 elementary schools in a large metropolitan midwestern city, Elhoweris et al., used short vignettes of a student exhibiting research-based characteristics of gifted program eligibility. Randomly assigned to three treatment groups with each describing a student from a different ethnic background (European American, African American, and control with no information about ethnicity) respondents to the two-question 6 point Likert -type scale were asked to respond to a question asking if the student should be placed in gifted and talented program or considered for additional comprehensive evaluation for possible placement in the gifted program. The researchers found that regardless of identical student information on ability, the ethnicity of students makes a difference in teachers' referral decisions. In other words, teachers rely on the ethnicity of students when making decisions to refer for gifted education programs, rather than the ability or gifted behaviors of the student. Further, the teachers in the Elhoweris et al., study perceived non-labeled and European American students in the same vein in contrast to African American students of whom teachers had lower expectations. This finding informed the current study regarding African American student behavior by encouraging the use of atypical behaviors associated with giftedness versus traditional 'schoolhouse' gifted behaviors. The perceptions and low expectations teachers have of African American students indicated that the stereotypes teachers have of them bars them from participation in gifted education programs and points to a need for increased knowledge and training for general educators regarding gifted African American students.

An additional problem related to teacher referrals of African American students is the overreliance on, the misuse of, and the use of standardized tests. This practice is further

confounded by inattention to the influence of one's culture and environment on the development and manifestation of giftedness and talent in different racial groups. With teachers as the primary referral source in most cases, researchers have often questioned the low representation of students from diverse backgrounds, especially with regard to socioeconomic status (SES).

In his study of the effects of race and socioeconomic status on gifted identification, McBee (2006) concluded that there may be two plausible interpretations of the variation in nomination procedures of low SES and high SES students from different cultures. The descriptive study analyzed data from the Georgia Department of Education in 2004 for elementary students (N = 705,074). McBee indicated that despite several sources of referrals including automatic referrals resulting from student performance in the 90th percentile or above on standardized tests, referrals from teachers, parents, the student, peers, or other school sources, automatic and teacher referrals were valued much more than the other sources of referrals. In line with the current study, McBee's study revealed that although identification of ability may not be precisely evenly distributed across backgrounds, current methods for identifying gifted students may be overlooking students hailing from traditionally underrepresented backgrounds. In other words, as suggested in the study's findings, McBee believed that educators perceived whites to have higher ability than African American students. This finding supports the teacher efficacy literature that reported inequalities in gifted education (Elhoweris, 2008; Elhoweris et al., 2005; Pajares, 1992; Pegnato & Birch, 1959), which may be based more on nominating procedures than assessment for low SES student referrals to gifted programs. This practice limits gifted program access to such students and supports the need to clearly define equitable identification procedures for all educators. Additionally, it points to the need to describe the

gifted characteristics of low SES students, particularly African American, and train educators to recognize these traits when making gifted program referrals.

The poorest rural schools are located in places with some of the most entrenched patterns of racial and economic discrimination and oppression in the country and in states where resources tend to be most limited and policy harshest toward poor people (Edington, 1971; Rural School and Community Trust, 2009). Many of these school districts are in rural areas with large numbers of African American students. In a study to investigate how well alternative strategies work within school districts that serve a large number of culturally diverse students, Hunsaker (1994) found that it is necessary for educators to deal with their personal beliefs regarding the presence of giftedness among diverse populations and that the underrepresentation of this group of students may be the result of the nontraditional manner in which their gifts manifest.

Minority children of culturally diverse backgrounds are often undetected in the conventional definitions used for recruitment to gifted programs and a blanket generalization should not be made about all of the gifted students from culturally diverse backgrounds (Baldwin, 2002). Baldwin added that it is important for teachers to understand that there is as much difference within groups of culturally diverse individuals as there is between groups. Therefore, a blanket generalization should not be made about all of the gifted students from culturally diverse backgrounds. In addition to the low referral rates of African American students, the identification instruments employed are not helpful to this population of students because the items fail to capture their true abilities.

African American students often feel inferior, hide themselves from other students and their teachers and tend to withdraw from classroom activities (Ford et al., 2002). As a result, teachers who are unfamiliar with the characteristics of gifted children will often pick out the

students who are well behaved, motivated, and earn good grades. Gifted children often don't fit that image. And if African American children learn that it is not acceptable for them to be motivated and excel in school because that is "acting white," then they will certainly not fit the image many teachers have of the traditional gifted student.

As gatekeepers, teachers must recognize and accept that gifted African American students are global rather than analytical learners, and strive to understand the manner in which these students gifts and talents manifest (Ford & Webb, 1994). Otherwise, a lack of knowledge among educators regarding the cultural backgrounds and learning styles of gifted African American students will reduce their chances of being identified or referred for gifted program participation and continue the cycle of underrepresentation in gifted education programs. Underrepresentation sends a message of exclusion that can lead to perceptions of racism or elitism. The potential underdevelopment or loss of talent among culturally diverse students as a result of inappropriate educational experiences is troubling.

Educators' Professional Background in Rural Gifted Education

Rural schools struggle to reach acceptable levels of success in educating and closing the achievement gap across the racial and economic subgroups of their diverse student populations (Williams, 2003). Williams contended that in some rural environments, cultural knowledge and expectations help to shape teacher training, instructional practice, and the assessment of what children gain from the K-12 learning experience. In order for this special population of students to receive the attention it deserves and to develop the talent present within, more information and training opportunities must be available to educators. Students without access to educators who believe that

their professional background in rural gifted education is inadequate may be less likely to refer students for gifted programs.

Counselors are also key figures in the success of gifted minority students. As indicated in Project Aspire (Cross & Burney, 2005), counselors play a vital role in supporting the academic and career aspirations of rural gifted minority students. The counselor could provide the key to encouraging the vision that it is possible for high ability students from rural backgrounds to succeed. Counselors often serve as the advocate for these students when other faculty members are intolerant of the behavioral aspects of the culture of poverty or rural giftedness. In related research, the authors suggested that educators must garner training and expertise in assisting students with finding ways out of the bonds of their rural circumstances (Burney & Cross, 2006).

In a survey of gifted program directors in higher education who prepare teachers of the gifted, Bull and Fishkin (1987) found that rural gifted educators require special training to serve rural, gifted students. Respondents indicated that conventional identification, although ineffective, typically favored high SES urban students over lower SES gifted disadvantaged, rural students. This limitation in training can cause educators to feel less capable of making valid referrals.

Experience teaching gifted students

Teacher training is actually one of the biggest problem areas in gifted education. Classroom teachers play an important role in the identification of gifted students through teacher recommendations and referrals. Because most gifted children remain in regular classrooms, all teachers need training on how to best teach gifted children, yet very few teacher preparation programs require any courses on gifted learners. Lack of preparation in serving gifted students hinders teachers' abilities to make fair referrals (Ford & Grantham, 2003; Frasier et al., 1995b).

In a survey of minority teachers regarding their decisions to enter any aspect of education, teachers reported having little exposure to gifted education during their teacher preparation programs, even those with degrees in special education (Ford, 1999).

Traditionally, classroom teachers are responsible for the initial nomination of students to gifted education programs although they have little to no training. Typically, these referrals are based on "teacher pleasing behaviors" which are not necessarily indicative of potential or observed intellectual talent or ability (Ford, 1996). In general, elementary school classroom teachers tend to focus on characteristics of giftedness that indicate a more traditional conception of giftedness (Frasier et al., 1995 a, 1995b, 1995c; Hunsaker, 1994; Hunsaker et al., 1997). The teachers' theories and beliefs reflect a view of giftedness as exemplary performance in school and superior abstract reasoning skills that are shown in a traditional school-oriented manner, rather than a culturally based, inclusive view of giftedness. It is important that classroom teachers receive alternative educational experiences and training in working with culturally diverse students (Ford & Moore, 2004; Ford & Grantham, 2003; Frasier et al., 1995a). Educators who don't receive these experiences may not see the characteristics of African American students as gifted, therefore, missing opportunities to refer potentially gifted students for gifted services.

Training in gifted identification

Although gifted and talented students are in every school and classroom, few districts require that all classroom teachers receive training to address the educational needs of advanced learners. In the United States, there are twenty-four states that do not require gifted and talented credentials for professionals working in specialized gifted and talented programs and in many states, gifted and talented education preparation and credentialing have been diminished to

elective coursework. Unfortunately, most gifted and talented children spend the majority of their time in the regular education classroom, and are taught by teachers who are not trained to meet their needs. Does this help or hinder educators' sense of efficacy to make referrals?

In its 2010 State of the Nation in Gifted Education Report, NAGC reported that only six states require all teachers to receive pre-service training in gifted and talented education. General education teachers in 36 states are not required to have any training on the nature and needs of gifted and talented students at any point in their careers. There are only five states require annual professional development for teachers in specialized gifted and talented programs, 26 states do not require it, and 12 leave it to the local school district. In many states, gifted and talented education preparation and credentialing have been diminished to elective coursework.

Teachers' expectations of gifted students are often influenced by their values and beliefs, thereby significantly influencing their decisions, including referrals for gifted programs. Teachers play an important role in the identification of students for gifted education programs and their ability to make accurate observations is critical in creating a group of students to be considered for gifted program participation. Davis and Rimm (2004) shared that although teacher nominations are widely utilized, they are among the least reliable and least valid measures used to identify gifted students.

Utilizing teachers as primary identifiers of gifted learners carries numerous implications for the recruitment and retention of minority students, particularly because many teachers are not substantively prepared in gifted and multi-cultural education. This lack of preparation and experience creates nominations based on previous training and/or stereotypes educators have developed (Siegle et al., 2006) which might result in inherent biases and decreases the probability that gifted minority students will be identified and placed in a gifted program (Ford

& Harris, 1996). Additionally, educators must be trained to recognize specific criteria that match the area of talent that a gifted program is designed to provide services for (Borland, 1978; Siegle et al., 2006). Frasier (1990) recommended that staff development be provided to raters, because many teachers hold stereotypes about gifted students as only well-behaved and academically successful students. Often these teachers are unlikely to refer gifted underachieving students and those students who are currently misbehaving. Training in gifted education can increase teachers' understanding, awareness, and competence in recognizing gifted behaviors. Such training will go a long way toward improving educators' gifted referral efficacy and the number of referrals of African American students for gifted programs.

The lack of training that states require for educators in gifted education in disturbing. In a national study (Archambault et. al, 1993) where over 3,800 teachers were surveyed from several regions of the United States (Northeast, South, West, North Central, rural, urban, and suburban) with varying school (public and private) and student demographics (African American, Native American, White, Asian American, and Hispanic American), researchers found that 61% of teachers had not received any formal training in gifted education. This finding symbolized the importance of training for educators, especially teachers of African American gifted students. Frasier et al., (1995) suggested using the ten core attributes of giftedness as a training model to (a) to facilitate educators' recognition of gifted abilities in student populations from minority or economically disadvantaged families and areas, and (b) to guide educators in the selection of measures for identification of minority or economically disadvantaged families and areas.

Promising Practices To Increase Gifted Referral Efficacy of Educators

The barriers culturally and linguistically diverse students face can be eliminated with the support and commitment of educators and administrative district personnel. A proactive movement must include all education stakeholders in reexamining the school climate, context, and curriculum practices in order to recruit and retain students from diverse backgrounds in gifted education programs. Culturally and linguistically diverse students will experience success in school when they are given access to gifted education programs.

Diversity training for rural educators

Teacher efficacy provides a powerful and unique tool for those convinced that one of the strongest routes to improving the education of individuals is through the improvement and development of teachers and teaching. Professional development on issues of diversity has added benefits for improving the state of education for gifted minority students. There is a need to develop and evaluate professional development programs that prepare in-service teachers to address the behavioral and social factors that may contribute to the achievement problems of African American gifted students.

Research suggests that teachers are less likely to embrace cultural deficit views when they participate in diversity training and preparation (Ford, et al., 2002; Irvine, 2003). As few teachers have received extensive and continuous diversity training, it is impossible for teachers to understand the myriad ways in which culturally diverse students' talents develop (Ford & Webb, 1994). Furthering this perspective, Ford and Moore (2004) recommended continued professional development in terms of cultural competence for teachers and counselors who work with children of color or in socially or economically challenged communities. Because teachers and counselors play a major role in identifying students for academically gifted programs and

assisting these students in succeeding in such programs, Ford and Moore suggested that educators develop research to ascertain the specific needs and interests of the students and limit their focus on outcomes such as objective tests. Additionally, training in issues of diversity will help teachers and counselors move beyond the deficit orientations they may have of Black potentially gifted students to recognize the potential these students possess, which holds promise for recruiting and retaining them in gifted education programs. Therefore, administrators must provide educators opportunities to participate in workshops, coursework, and conferences to focus on developing and maintaining cultural competence. Hébert's (2002) case study research involving three students from impoverished environments showed that teachers must be trained to recognize, challenge, and celebrate the ability levels of students in rural settings and not set limitations for their potential levels of achievement. Hébert stressed the importance of having high expectations for gifted students from low socioeconomic backgrounds.

Multicultural education preparation must begin early in a teacher's professional career. In teacher education programs and staff development initiatives, future and current teachers must be prepared to work with culturally diverse students. Kitano, Lewis, Lynch, and Graves (1996) suggested that teacher preparation programs should develop the cultural knowledge and sensitivity of the prospective teacher and ensure competencies to develop strong subject matter and multicultural content. Irvine (2003) indicated that teachers should be responsive to their students by incorporating elements of students' culture into their teaching. A responsive teacher is sensitive to the needs, interests, and abilities of students, their parents, and their communities. Irvine suggested that caring and competent educators must include subject matter that emphasizes multiple representations of knowledge and participate in field based experiences within the school community to understand the students and their lived experiences as well as

their families, community values, and support systems. Ford and Harris (1999) suggest that educators become culturally competent to increase the recruitment and retention of diverse students in gifted education programs. To do so, educators must:

- engage in critical self-examination that explores their attitudes and perceptions concerning cultural diversity and the influence of these attitudes and perceptions on diverse students' achievement and educational opportunities;
- acquire and use accurate information about culturally diverse groups (e.g., histories, cultural styles, norms, values, traditions, customs) to inform teaching and learning;
- learn how to infuse multicultural perspectives and materials into curriculum and instruction so as to maximize the academic, cognitive, social-emotional, and cultural development of all students; and
- 4) build partnerships with diverse families, communities, and organizations.

Educators and researchers have begun to use multiple measure assessments (Aamidor, 2007; Frasier, 1987; Frasier & Passow, 1994) to identify culturally diverse children who demonstrate talent potential rather than the narrower approach traditionally used for academically gifted programs, such as IQ or standardized achievement test scores. Use of the latter typically results in the underrepresentation of African American students in gifted education programs, especially in rural school settings where gifted behaviors do not match traditional measures of the construct. One impetus for this change is the concern that many groups of children are under-identified and therefore underrepresented in gifted programs. Included in the underrepresented population are children from specific racial, ethnic, and cultural groups, e.g., African Americans (Ford, Grantham, & Harris, 1996; Frasier, Frasier et al., 1995c);

children who exhibit language differences or limitations; children from low socioeconomic status families (Frasier et al., 1995c; Frasier & Passow, 1994) and children who live in certain geographic areas (e.g., rural or inner-city areas, border communities, and reservations).

Frasier, et al., (1995c) described the need for educator training and outlined specific staff development recommendations for teachers to avoid adopting stereotypical views of diverse populations and to understand that intelligence differs individually through experiences and environments rather than through ethnicity or socioeconomic level. Teacher educators must address the beliefs, attitudes, expectations and perceptions that pre-service teachers bring with them prior to the teacher education program and how they develop during their training years (Siegle et al., 2006; Irvine, 2003; Hunsaker, Finley, & Frank, 1997; Podell and Soodak, 1993; Pajares, 1992). Pajares noted teachers' classroom practices and behaviors are influenced by their perceptions and judgments, therefore, it is imperative that teachers understand their belief structures to improve their professional preparation and teaching practices when working with students. He added that teachers' beliefs are a vital construct in educational research, and can and should become an important focus of educational inquiry. To do so will require educators' to clearly conceptualize their beliefs, examine their key assumptions examined to appropriately address them within the context of education and schooling. Developing appropriate and varied identification procedures, which are sensitive to the expression of giftedness in rural populations from the different racial, ethnic, or cultural groups, is essential (Ford et al., 2002; Frasier, 1987,1997; Frasier et al., 1995b; Frasier & Passow, 1994). Because African American students have cognitive orientations and preferences that are strikingly different from European American children, traditional instructional and social development practices aimed at the dominant culture and middle class children may be less effective with African American learners (Ford et al.,

2002; Ford & Moore, 2004; Frasier, 1987,1997; Frasier et al., 1995; Frasier & Passow, 1994). To this end, the demands of conventional approaches may conflict with those inherent in nonschool settings, thus creating cultural discontinuities between schools and learners' experiences. Cultural discontinuity (Ford, et al., 2008) refers to the "mismatch" between home culture and school culture. African American students are at a disadvantage because of the mismatch between their own culture and the culture of the school, and in many cases, the culture of the teacher. Educators must remain aware and address the achievement needs of gifted students from diverse backgrounds without focusing solely on their economic and social living conditions (Ford et al., 2002; Hébert, 2002).

The ability of teachers to work effectively with racially and culturally diverse gifted students depends heavily on district and school staff development efforts and teacher education preparation. Ford, et al., (2008) suggested that educators' competency at making fair and equitable referrals and decisions will be difficult until there is an increase in the preparation for and sensitivity to the characteristics of culturally and linguistically diverse students, the understanding of the needs and development of gifted CLD students, and attention to multicultural preparation. To this end, the authors made the following recommendations to school administrators:

- address lower expectations of African American students through professional learning and teacher preparations grounded in multicultural and culturally responsive pedagogy and practice;
- adopt culturally responsive definitions of giftedness, explicitly acknowledging occurs across gender and cultural, linguistic, and income groups;

- work with district administrators, school psychologists, and classroom teachers to examine the current definitions of giftedness and work to ensure these definitions convey that giftedness is found in students of all backgrounds and life experiences;
- broaden definitions of giftedness to include those students who underachieve as well as those who achieve at or above comparison groups;
- build systemic evaluation of underrepresentation of culturally diverse students into evaluation of all gifted education programs and services; and
- continuously assess, on a yearly basis, the racial, ethnic, gender, and linguistic demographics of students accessing gifted instructional programming as compared with the demographics of all students.

Additionally, it is important for district administrators to be involved in the process for district and school alignment with staff development and accountability and equity of gifted services for all students. In general, teachers and other school personnel will need training to avoid adopting culturally deficit and pathological models, and to understand that intelligence and educability are matters of individual differences rather than racial differences (Jenkins, 1936).

Gifted rural African American students are affected by their experiences with teachers, curricula, and peers in school. Teachers are one of the most important influences on the educational outcomes of students. Administrators and educators are encouraged to think seriously about their own racial experiences, and to think about the racial experiences of their students in developing and implementing curricula (Ford, Harris, Tyson, & Trotman, 2002; Ford & Moore, 2004), and to encourage the recruitment and retention of teachers from diverse backgrounds (Ford et. al, 1997; Ford, Harris, Tyson, & Trotman, 2002).

Dynamic thinking

To move from deficit to dynamic thinking, there is a need for teachers to broaden their views of cultures other than their own and become aware of how their own personal values can affect their evaluation of economically disadvantaged gifted children (Elhoweris, 2008; Elhoweris et al., 2005; Ford & Grantham, 2003; Ford, et al., 2002). Gay (2000, p. 63) indicated that "teacher expectations significantly influence the quality of learning opportunities provided to students". Frasier's research (1989) highlighted that students in impoverished communities can achieve. Her work emphasized the importance of viewing students from impoverished backgrounds as capable of intellectual development and encouraging them to view themselves in light of their potential within their own cultural and environmental contexts. For example, Frasier encouraged educators to view students' use of language rather than focusing solely on appraising language within testing situations. Further, she advocated for the adaptation of gifted rating scales to more accurately reveal how giftedness manifests in African American students and for educators to share success stories of African American students from poverty to help colleagues recognize potential in their students.

TABs training for educators

The Frasier Talent Assessment Profile (F-TAP, Frasier 1994) is a multidimensional talent identification guide and educational development system. The F-TAP supports teachers' search for gifts and talents in young people. It helps to facilitate the collection and display of data from multiple test and non- test sources of information. From this collection of data educators, counselors, and administrators have the information accessible to make recommendations about a student's particular needs for gifted education services (Grantham & Ford, 2007). The F-TAP provided methods that enabled educators to identify gifted children from diverse cultural,

economic and linguistic backgrounds without high expenditures of time in collecting and analyzing data. Data collection for the F-TAP occurred in three phases. Screening involved seeking nominations from persons both in and out of school most knowledgeable about the student's behavior both. Assessment included collecting data and plotting the information on the student's profile. During the placement phase, data are interpreted and not until all data have been reviewed and evaluated, the decision is made, according to the prescribed guidelines, regarding a student's placement in the gifted education program. The ultimate goal of the F-TAP was to display all information that teachers, school counselors, and administrators could find on a child in order that appropriate educational placement and programming decisions could be made.

The use of traits in the identification of gifted African American students dates back three quarters of a century (Jenkins, 1936). Jenkins described the use of teacher rating scales in the area of student leadership and interests that were included among the criteria for nominating and identifying African American students with superior intelligence.

The foundation of the F-TAP (Frasier, 1994) is in the ten core attributes of giftedness, or Traits, Aptitudes, and Behaviors (TABs) from which referrals are made. This instrument was designed to aid in the identification of minority and/or economically disadvantaged gifted students by documenting behavioral observations of students. Definitions and descriptions of the TABs are shown in Table 2. Frasier et al., (1995c) proposed that identifying the core attributes associated with the giftedness construct would provide educators a better basis for establishing procedures to recognize, identify, and plan educational experiences for gifted students from minority or economically disadvantaged families and environments. Use of the constructs to define gifted behaviors provides consensus for educators across language, cultural, and

environmental barriers. According to Frasier, a *trait* is a relatively persistent and consistent behavior pattern, an *aptitude* represents the capacity to perform in the future or some future ability, and *behavior* is any response made by a person. In the state of Alabama, Dr. Frasier granted permission for this instrument to be adopted for use as the principal instrument in the identification of gifted students at the second grade level. Frasier maintained these attributes should be used to guide teacher and parent nominations or referrals for gifted education screening. Students screened for gifted education in second grade are placed in the program in third grade if they are deemed eligible based on the nomination and referral procedure criteria.

The TABs is a 10- item instrument that uses a Likert scale of 1 to 5 (1=weak, 5= strong) focusing on specific student behaviors. The rater is asked to rate the student being referred for gifted assessment in each of the following items believed to infer giftedness (Bernal, 1978; Frasier, 1990; Gardner, 1983; Renzulli, 1973; Torrance, 1969): motivation, interests, communication skills, problem-solving ability, memory, inquiry, insight, reasoning, imagination/creativity, and humor. The indicator of efficacy in this research includes educators' confidence in their ability to recognize the traits, aptitudes, and behaviors of African American students to refer them to the gifted education program.

Teachers' expectations of gifted students are often influenced by their values and beliefs, thereby influencing their decisions, including referrals for gifted programs. Few teachers are substantively prepared in gifted and multicultural education, which decreases the probability that gifted minority students will be identified and placed in gifted programs (Ford, Grantham, & Harris, 1996; Ford & Harris, 1999; Ford, & Trotman, 2001; Frasier, 1997). To increase the ability of teachers to accurately identify giftedness in students, thereby increasing their performance in the role of rater, teachers must be provided with the information that guides their

participation. The TABs provide such a guide to assist educators with recognizing giftedness in African American students and a common framework from which to make interpretations of student performance on gifted identification measures. Frasier (1990) stated that the TABs meet the requirements of best practices through its focus on diversity in the gifted population and involvement of people inside and outside the school. Additionally, Frasier reported that TABs should only be utilized after raters are provided training to recognize gifted characteristics. Findings from the Frasier et al., (1995) study suggested that gifted individuals are most consistently recognized by their motivation, interests, problem-solving ability, imagination/creativity, memory abilities, inquiry skills, insight, reasoning capacities, and sense of humor. The researchers suggested that these core attributes be the basis for referring, observing, and identifying children for gifted program services and for designing programs to address their needs.

Summary

This chapter provided an overview of gifted education, a review of rural gifted education and review of research related to teacher efficacy and referrals for gifted identification. One goal was to provide evidence of the underrepresentation and under enrollment of African American students in gifted education programs and the factors that relate to their low participation. Contributing factors include teacher bias, teacher efficacy low teacher referrals, lack of teacher training in diversity, low teacher expectations lack of gifted education training and the use of multiple criteria for gifted identification. Another goal of the chapter was to demonstrate the need for research on gifted identification and referral practices and to explain research associated with teacher gifted referral efficacy and the representation of African American students in gifted programs.

CHAPTER 3

METHODS

The rationale for the research design and methodology is presented in this section. This chapter is divided into the following subsections: (a) overview and rationale for the study, (b) research questions (c) alternative hypotheses (d) research design (d) description of setting and participants, (e) data instrument creation and collection methods, and (g) data analysis.

Overview and Rationale for the Study

An outcome of this study is to better understand how African American students are being identified in a rural, predominately African American school district in Alabama. Given the issue of underidentification of African American students in gifted education programs in Alabama schools, it is important to understand the impact of changes to the *Alabama Administrative Code* (Alabama Department of Education, 2008) on the representation of African American students in gifted education programs in a rural Alabama school district. Additionally, as a result of the changes to the Code, Alabama schools have been required to provide professional development training for second grade teachers for over a decade. The purpose of this study to examine educators' gifted referral efficacy and its relationship to referral of students for the gifted education program within a rural, predominately African American Alabama public school district.
Research Questions

The following questions will guide this research study:

- 1. What is the gifted referral efficacy (i.e., perception of referral knowledge (PRK), and perception of referral ability (PRA)) of educators using TABs?
- 2. What is the relationship between educators' gifted referral efficacy (PRK and PRA) and gifted program referrals?
- 3. What is the relationship between educators' gifted training and gifted program referrals using TABs?

Alternative Hypotheses

The study tested the following hypotheses:

- H_1 : Educators will have a low gifted referral efficacy using TABs.
- H_2 : There will be a positive relationship between educators' Gifted Referral Efficacy (GRES) score and frequency of TABs referrals.
- H_3 : Educators who have received gifted education training will have statistically significantly higher mean gifted referral efficacy scores that those who have had no gifted education training.

Research Design

Gall, Gall and Borg (2003) state that education research should fulfill one of four purposes: to describe, predict, improve, or explain a natural or socially occurring phenomena. In this study, the phenomenon being examined is the practice of rural educators' identification and placement of rural African American students in gifted and talented programs. Using descriptive, or inferential data, this study was designed to examine teacher perceptions of their knowledge and abilities regarding the traits, attitudes, and behaviors of gifted and talented students. The descriptive method of research is a discovery, an introduction of viewpoints that continue to emphasize the necessity for exploration and solidified learning that provides an extension for professional interests, beliefs, and values (Gay & Airasian, 2003). The current study explores the viewpoints of educators when considering African American students for gifted education programs while providing insight into their beliefs about the population under study. Further, the study is an attempt to shed light on the training needs of educators within the rural school setting with implications for future practice relative to gifted identification of African American students using TABs. Gall, Gall, and Borg (2003) define descriptive statistics as mathematical techniques for organizing and summarizing a set of numerical data. Additionally, descriptive research provided an excellent design for recognizing the needs of teachers within the school district in addition to understanding where district leadership may need to focus in order to achieve an exemplary school environment and equitable education for all students.

Description of Setting and Participants

Alabama is comprised of urban and rural school systems of private to public composition. Alabama is only second to Mississippi as a high rural priority state with a graduation rate of only 88%, although the national and state goal is 100% (Rural School and Community Trust, 2012). The Rural Community Trust report ranks each state on a "rural education priority" scale; the higher the ranking, the more important and challenging rural education is to a state's overall education system. Alabama's gifted population makes up 7.10 % of the total percent of students enrolled. Of the total population of gifted students in the state of Alabama, the percentages are: 76.0% White, 17.8 % Black, 2.4 % Hispanic, 2.2 % Asian, 1.1 % Indian, 0.02 % Pacific, and .5% Multi-Race (Alabama State Department of Education, 2012).

60

The site for the study was the Macon County Public School District, a predominately African American school district in rural, Southeast Alabama. The district is located in Tuskegee, Alabama, the birthplace of civil rights activist Rosa Parks (Rosa Parks Biography, 2012). The historical implications of the civil rights era and its ties to Macon County place great significance upon the social, educational, and civil rights of African Americans in general, but especially to those living within the county whose great grandparents and other relatives have shared their personal experiences of events surrounding the movement with the students currently in school. Surrounding city and county resources include Tuskegee University, (formerly Tuskegee Institute and home institution to Dr. George Washington Carver and Booker T. Washington), the Tuskegee Institute National Historic Site, the Tuskegee Airmen National Historic Site and Museum at the Historic Moton Field, the Tuskegee Institute National Forest, and the Tuskegee Human & Civil Rights Multicultural Center. There is great pride among the residents of the county due in great part, to the significant roles African Americans from the area have held throughout history. Successes in aviation, sports, civil rights, the arts, education, and natural and applied sciences, have solidified for citizens a natural sense of self-worth and accomplishments in the face of adversity. Applicable to this study is the resilience that African American student residents inherited from their foremothers and forefathers. Without access and opportunity to demonstrate their gifts and talents, these students' potential stories may never be realized and their stories never shared.

The Macon County Public School District includes six schools, which serve approximately 2,500 students in grades pre-kindergarten (PK) through 12, and is governed by the Superintendent of Schools and five board members. As shown in Figure 1, according to the 2010 Census, the population of Macon County was 21, 452, of which is 82.5% African American,

61

15% White, 1.0% Hispanic, .1 % American Indian, .4% Asian, and the remaining 1.0% Multi-Race or Other.



Figure 1. Racial Demographic Makeup of Macon County, Alabama

The public school student population in Macon County is comprised of 99.5 percent African American students, with 100 percent (100%) of students qualifying for free- or reducedprice lunch (ACES, 2012). Although the majority of the population consists of African Americans, there are other ethnicities represented. Table 1 extends the demographic breakdown of students within the school district in grades kindergarten through sixth by gender, race, and grade level.

Grade Level																
Race	ŀ	Κ	1	st	2	nd	3 ^r	d	4	th	5	th	6	th	Тс	otal
			Gr	ade	Gr	ade	Gra	de	Gr	ade	Gr	ade	Gr	ade		
	М	F	М	F	М	F	М	F	М	F	М	F	М	F	М	F
Af-Am	84	90	90	88	71	71	95	84	84	90	76	70	88	88	588	581
White	1	0	1	0	2	2	3	4	1	1	1	1	0	1	9	9
Hispanic	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
Asian	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1
Multi-Race	1	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	3	1
Other	0	1	1	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	2
Total	86	92	92	88	74	74	100	89	85	91	78	72	88	89	603	595

Macon County Public School District's Enrollment of K-6 Students by Gender, Race, and Grade Level

Note. Af-Am= African American; K= Kindergarten; M= Male; F= Female

Figure 2 shows the demographic distribution of all students by race within Macon County Public School District is 98% African American, 1.4% White, .3 % Hispanic, .2% Asian, and .1% Multi-Race. The predominant student demographic in the district is African American; therefore, there should be a significant number of African American students represented within the gifted education program.

Figure 2. Racial Demographic Makeup of Macon County Public School District



As Figure 3 displays, of the four schools included in the study, there are 1,198 students enrolled in the grade levels eligible for participation in direct services provided through the gifted education program (K-6). Of the 1,198 students, 59 students were referred for gifted education services through the Second Gifted Grade Child Find Procedure, and 7 were standard referrals (from grades other than 2nd) during the 2011-2012 academic school year. Of the 66 students referred, 18 qualified for gifted services.





Note. Data based on the 2011-2012 academic year.

In a school district of this size, it is typical that 4% or greater of the total enrollment

would be expected with gifted student enrollment (S. Farrell, personal communication, July 19,

2012). Table 2 shows the gifted program enrollment by race in the Macon County Public School District.

Table 2

Distribution of Gifted Program Enrollment by Race

Race		Eligibility	
	Referred	Eligible	Ineligible
African American	65	17	48
White	1	1	0
Hispanic	0	0	0
Asian	0	0	0
Multi-Race/ Other	0	0	0
Total	66	18	48

At first glance with the enrollment broken down by race, it appears that educators in Macon County have high gifted referral efficacy and that there is not an issue of under enrollment. However, the customary conditions for gifted underrepresentation are not present since African American representation in the school district is greater than or equal to the gifted student enrollment, yet there is an issue with the total number of students in the gifted program based on the district's total enrollment. In other words, there should be more students enrolled in the gifted education program.

The population for the study were educators that work in the Macon County Public School District with students in grades kindergarten through sixth (N=114). Selection of participants was based on the Alabama State Department of Education guidelines, which indicate that this span of grades is required in the delivery of gifted education services within the district. A total of 94 participants completed the Gifted Referral Efficacy Scale (See instrumentation discussed below). As Table 3 notes, the participants represented educators with a wide range of teaching experience. Nearly all of the participants were African American (n=91) and the majority was female (n=79). 91 African American educators (96.8%) and 3 White educators (3.2%) completed the survey. The average age range of the subjects was between 31 and 40 years of age (n=37). Of the survey takers, 15 were men (16%), and 79 were females (84%). The majority of the educators had between 11 and 20 years of teaching experience.

Demographics of Participants

Variable	Ν	%	Variable	Ν	%
Ethnicity			Gender		
African American	91	96.8	Male	15	16.0
White	3	3.2	Female	79	84.0
Total	94	100.0	Total	94	100.0
Years of Experience			Age		
1-10	32	34.0	20-30	6	6.4
11-20	36	38.0	31-40	37	39.4
21-30	11	12.0	41-50	19	20.2
31-40	14	15.0	51-60	25	26.6
41-50	1	1.0	61-above	7	7.4
Total	94	100.0	Total	94	100.0

Data Instrument Creation and Collection Methods

Instrument Development

The GRES was constructed for the purpose of conducting this study to capture the perceptions that educators have of their referral ability and referral knowledge to refer students in a predominately African American school district for gifted education programs using Traits, Aptitudes, and Behaviors (TABs). The GRES is heavily based upon the groundbreaking work of Dr. Mary Frasier and her colleagues' (1995 a, 1995b, 1995c, 1995d) creation and application of the TABs for the identification of gifted students from diverse backgrounds. The researcher

chose to apply a similar framework by using the TABs to identify African American students for gifted programs in a rural environment.

Frasier et al., (1995a) derived the TABs from two major sources: (1) a content analysis of checklists specifically designed to recognize gifted potential in children from various minority groups, e.g. Blacks, Hispanics, and Native Americans, and in children from economically disadvantaged backgrounds, regardless of culture and ethnicity, and (2) an extensive search of the gifted literature dating back to 1950 wherein the typical traits, aptitudes, and behaviors were identified (Frasier, et al.). The authors used Chaplin's *Dictionary of Psychological Terms* (1985) to create concise definitions of the ten core attributes of giftedness and referred to them as the TABs.

The GRES is based on Frasier's et. al., (1995), identified ten unique core attributes, or TABs, (see Table 4) that are associated with giftedness, combined with gifted referral efficacy constructs (perception of referral knowledge and perception of referral ability) based on self-efficacy theory (Bandura, 1977, 1993, 1997) (See Appendix A). A self-reporting instrument, The Gifted Referral Efficacy Scale asked educators to indicate their belief in their ability to recognize student behaviors associated with giftedness and gifted training experiences based on the TABs. The survey consisted of 27 questions (18 Likert-type, 10-point scale, 6 open ended, 1 demographic, and 8 multiple choice). Participants were asked to respond to a series of statements by circling the responses that best described their personal feelings regarding gifted referrals. Responses were categorized on a Likert-type scale, which ranged from 1 (*strongly disagree*) to 10 (*strongly agree*).

68

Core Attribute	Definition	General Description
Motivation	Evidence of desire to learn	Forces that initiate, direct, and sustain individual or group behavior in order to satisfy a need or attained goal
Interest	Intense (sometimes unusual) interests	Activities, avocations, objects, etc. that have special worth or significance and are given special attention
Communication skills	Highly expressive and effective use of words, numbers, symbols, etc.	Transmission and reception of signals or meanings through a system of symbols (codes, gestures, language, numbers)
Problem-solving ability	Effective (often inventive) strategies for recognizing and solving problems	Process of determining a correct sequence of alternatives leading to a desired goal or to successful completion or performance of a task
Memory	Large storehouse of information on school or non-school topics	Exceptional ability to retain or retrieve information
Inquiry	Questions, experiments, explores	Method or process of seeking knowledge, understanding, or information
Insight	Quickly grasps new concepts and makes connections; senses deeper meanings	Sudden discovery of the correct solution following incorrect attempts based primarily on trial and error
Reasoning	Logical approaches to figuring our solutions	Highly conscious, directed, controlled, active, intentional, forward-looking, goal- oriented thought
Imagination/Creativity	Produces many ideas; highly original	Process of forming mental images of objects, qualities, situations, or relationships, which are not immediately apparent to the senses; solve problems by pursuing nontraditional patterns of thinking
Humor	Conveys and picks up humor well	Ability to synthesize key ideas or problems in complex situations in a humorous way; Exceptional sense of timing in words and gestures

Definitions and General Descriptions of the 10 Core Attributes of Giftedness (Traits, Aptitudes, and Behaviors-TABs)

Note. Adapted from "*Core Attributes of Giftedness: A Foundation for Recognizing the Gifted Potential of Minority and Economically Disadvantaged Students,*" by M. M. Frasier, S. L. Hunsaker, J. Lee, S. Mitchell B. Cramond, S. Krisel J. H. García, D. Martin, E. Frank and V. S. Finley, 1995, Storrs, CT: University of Connecticut, National Research Center on the Gifted and Talented.

Instrument revision, round 1. Following the initial construction of the instrument, the researcher sought the input of professional educators with elementary, middle, and secondary experience. The primary goal was to gain insight into their evaluation of the quality of the instrument in developing and building validity and high reliability into the GRES. A pilot study was conducted to test and refine the survey instrument and administration procedures. Additionally, the piloting of the instrument helped to determine if the proposed data collection method worked and if the survey instrument was technically adequate. A panel of experts, including 4 elementary educators, 3 secondary educators, 2 university professors, 1 retired educator, 3 elementary school administrators and 2 school district administrators with an average of 20 years of experience, was administered the survey and invited to make suggestions for rewording or rephrasing the statements. Suggestions for revisions were emailed to the researcher or written on the instrument. Feedback was collected by the researcher and used to revise the items to identify patterns among the data. The most significant revision to Version 1 was to question structure.

Most of the revisions consisted of rephrasing the items to better represent the gifted referral efficacy construct using TABs, as well as Bandura's (1977, 1993, 1997) definition of self-efficacy. The researcher reviewed items to ensure relatively equal distribution between the number of items representing educators' efficacy using questions about perception of referral knowledge and perception of referral ability. Revisions also included establishing consistency among word choice for items ("strong motivation", "strong interests"), adding open-ended items (ranking the top 5 TABs, training received, final thoughts, etc.). As a result of these activities, items from Version 1 were revised, which provided a basis for final item preparation for the next phases of the instrument development process.

70

Instrument revision, round 2. Round 2 of revisions was conducted by the same panel of educators using the newly revised version of the instrument. Items were checked for clarity and comprehension. To reduce the total number of questions and organize the instrument, questions were clustered according to TABs ("motivation, "interests", etc.) and the Likert-type response scales were changed according to the question asked. For example, all of the items relative to "Motivation" were grouped according to include questions regarding PRK and PRA. Additionally, the selection of choices on the Likert-type scales was edited (scales changed from ranging from "strongly agree", "moderately agree", and "slightly agree" to "strongly disagree", "moderately disagree" for 85 items each to a 5 part subscale for each TABs Referral Efficacy section to 10 items with 5 parts each. The TABs Gifted Referral Efficacy constructs and respective definitions were placed in the subscale cluster for each statement (see Table 5).

Gifted Referral E	fficacy Subscale Definition	Example Motivation Subscale Items
Perception of Referral Knowledge	An awareness of the characteristics that constitute one 's knowledge about what the TABs are and using them to refer students to the gifted education program.	 "I can recognize ways in which my students show "strong (insert TAB)" in the classroom." "I am confident that I can recognize strong (insert TAB) traits, aptitudes, and behaviors in students from minority or low-income backgrounds."
		• "I believe that I have the ability to develop learning experiences that enhance (insert TAB) in my potentially gifted students."
Perception of Referral Ability	An awareness of the characteristics that constitute one 's ability to recognize gifted characteristics in students upon observation and interaction.	 "I have a pretty good understanding of what "strong (insert TAB)" means. "(insert TAB definition)" is a good indicator of motivation in students.

Gifted Referral Efficacy Subscale Measures by TABs

Note. PRK and PRA items were created for each TAB based on its definition and terms.

Gifted Referral Efficacy by TAB items were reevaluated for TABs and self-efficacy construct validity. Each Gifted Referral Efficacy Subscale construct contained five items, which were summed and computed into a grand mean. There were three statements designed to assess educators' perception of referral knowledge and two statements that elicited educators' perception of referral ability The TABs constructs were included in the statements within each subscale cluster.

The most significant revision to Version 2 informed by the panel was the reduction of survey items. The initial instrument was composed of 85 items and following the second round of content validity, the instrument was reduced to 27 items. The reduction was to eliminate

repetition of survey items in isolation and to condense them into subscale item categories according to the respective TABs referral efficacy construct. The revision resulted in a more streamlined instrument. The Macon County Public School District administrator requested that the participant information be restored once it was analyzed by the researcher, without the identifiers, for the purposes of planning and implementing professional development based on the research study results. Removing the identifiers resulted in a final instrument consisting of 20 items. The strongest combination of gifted referral efficacy construct items for validity and reliability that had balanced representation within the essential features of PRK and PRA were identified using a combination of these procedures. Version 2 of the GRES was administered to 94 educators. This group represented the intended population for the final instrument.

Instrument reliability. Cronbach's coefficient alpha is a statistic used to test reliability in questionnaire development across various fields (Nunnally, 1978). In order to determine the reliability of the Gifted Referral Efficacy Scale (GRES), Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficients were calculated for each TABs referral efficacy construct to report the internal consistency of global gifted referral efficacy by TABs (questions 3-12, items a-e) and subscales (perception of referral knowledge (PRK) and perception of referral ability (PRA) of the constructs (Hair, Anderson, Tatham, & Black, 1998).

All of the TABs construct alphas were high, ranging from .913 to .960, exceeding the requirements set forth by Nunnally (1978) pertaining to first generation instrument construction. Specifically, coefficient alphas ran in ascending order as follows: .913 for "Motivation", .921 for "Humor", .932 for "Interests" and "Memory", .942 for "Communication, .946 for "Imagination/Creativity", .955 for "Problem-Solving Ability" and "Reasoning", and .960 for "Inquiry" and "Insight". A summary of the construct reliabilities is depicted in Table 6.

73

TABs Construct	Cronbach's ∝	Cronbach's ∝ Based	Number
		on Standardized Items	of Items
Motivation	.913	.917	5
Interests	.932	.936	5
Communication	.942	.945	5
Problem-Solving Ability	.955	.956	5
Memory	.932	.937	5
Inquiry	.960	.961	5
Insight	.960	.961	5
Reasoning	.955	.957	5
Imagination/Creativity	.946	.949	5
Humor	.921	.926	5

Gifted Referral Efficacy Reliability Statistics x TABs

A high rating (e.g., "10") is indicative of a positive belief or high efficacy, while a low rating (e.g., "1") indicates a negative belief or low efficacy. Specifically, educators with a high rating would indicate a high degree of efficacy and positive perception of referral knowledge and positive perception of referral ability using the TABs and a high rate of referrals of students to the gifted education program using the TABs. On the other hand, educators with a low score would indicate a low degree of efficacy and negative perception of referral knowledge and negative perception of referral ability using the TABs and a low rate of referrals of students to the gifted education program using the TABs. Table 7 shows the PRK and PRA subscale reliability of the key sub-measures of gifted referral efficacy.

Gifted Referral Efficacy Subscale Reliability Statistics x TABs

TABs Construct	Cronbach's ∝	Cronbach's ∝ Based on Standardized Items	Number of Items
Subscale-Perception of Referral Knowledge (PRK)			
Communication	.892	.894	3
Interests	.904	.906	3
Imagination/Creativity	.919	.921	3
Motivation	.930	.931	3
Humor	.932	.933	3
Problem-solving Ability	.941	.942	3
Memory	.945	.946	3
Inquiry	.930	.932	3
Reasoning	.921	.927	3
Insight	.889	.897	3
Subscale-Perception of Referral Ability (PRA)			
Interests	.706	.717	2
Motivation	.860	.868	2
Imagination/Creativity	.862	.868	2
Communication	.927	.927	2
Reasoning	.769	.781	2
Problem Solving	.914	.915	2
Humor	.924	.925	2
Insight	.878	.879	2
Inquiry	.913	.913	2
Memory	.744	.750	2

The GRES is composed of questions for each of the 10 TABs constructs with five subscale categories. Cronbach's alpha of .91 or greater was obtained for the Gifted Referral Efficacy Scale (see Table 9). The TABs constructs with the highest alpha reliability coefficients for the GRES were "Inquiry"($\alpha = .960$, M = 8.31, SD = 1.45) and "Insight," ($\alpha = .960$, M =8.17, SD = 1.48). Although the "Motivation" construct had the lowest reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .913$, M = 8.69, SD = 1.41), each of the TABs constructs exhibits high internal consistency. The results of the analysis indicated that the Cronbach's alpha measure varied from .913 to .960, indicating that each subscale category presented a statistically significant correlation within each TABs construct. Based on the instrument development processes used and the associated data analysis results, the GRES is a content and construct valid instrument with high internal reliability for use with elementary educators to assess gifted referral efficacy using TABs.

Data Analysis

Prior to conducting the data analysis to examine each of the research questions, several data cleaning procedures, including checking for missing data, were performed. All data were included and usable. In order to determine how rural educator gifted referral efficacy relates to their referral of rural African American students for gifted and talented programs, several statistical analyses were performed.

The data from the survey were analyzed using the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS Version 20) purchased by the researcher from IBM. The University of Georgia's Office of Information Technology (OIT) Survey Management Administrator transferred the survey to its private area and managed the survey management, access, and data retrieval until access was closed and the compiled data was returned to the researcher without various identifiers for the data analysis phase of the study. Since identifying information was initially collected simultaneously with participant responses, encryption was used as a means to separate content from identifying information during transfer (Nosek et al., 2002). Internet research is inherently no more risky than traditional observational, survey or experimental methods, but due to the rapidly changing nature of technology and online behavior, it is necessary to consider the risks and safeguards that differ from those characterizing traditional research (Kraut et al., 2004). Participants responded via a link to the online survey as presented on the Survey Monkey website. A total of ninety-four (94) educators responded to the survey, with each of the completed surveys containing data that was complete and usable for this study, indicating a response rate of 82%.

Table 8 shows the research analysis framework of the study. Data obtained from the final version of the instrument and administration of the GRES to perform the analyses to determine educators gifted referral efficacy using TABs.

Research Analysis Framework

	Research Question	Hypothesis	Analyses Performed
1.	What is the gifted referral efficacy (i.e., perception of referral knowledge (PRK), perception of referral ability (PRA)) of educators using TABs?	 Educators will have a low gifted referral efficacy (PRK and PRA) using TABs. Educators will have a low perception of referral knowledge. Educators will have a low perception of referral ability. 	Descriptive statistics including frequency counts, mean, ranges, and standard deviation.
2.	What is the relationship between teachers' gifted referral efficacy (PRK, and PRA) and gifted program referrals?	There will be a positive relationship between educators' Gifted Referral Efficacy (GRES) scores and frequency of TABs referrals.	Correlation, Factor Analysis
3.	What is the relationship between teachers' gifted training and gifted program referrals using TABs?	Educators who have received gifted education training will have statistically significantly higher mean gifted referral efficacy scores than those who have had no gifted education training.	One-Way ANOVA

Appropriate statistical analyses were selected to answer the three research questions as suggested

by Gall, Gall, and Borg (2003) who wrote "The mean and standard deviation, taken together,

usually provide a good description of how members of a sample scored on a particular measure"

(p. 133). In addition to descriptive statistics, the analysis relied on a variety of statistical

procedures including factor analysis, Pearson's correlation coefficients (two-tailed), and analysis

of variance (ANOVA) to determine variable relationships.

Research question 1 (What is the gifted referral efficacy (i.e., PRK and PRA) of

educators using TABs?) was addressed using descriptive statistics by calculating the means of

the subscale items of each TABs construct for educators' PRK and PRA. The mean of each subscale item for perception of referral knowledge and perception of referral ability were ranked from highest to lowest.

Research question 2 (What is the relationship between educators' gifted referral efficacy (PRK, PRA) and gifted program referrals?) was designed to determine if higher gifted referral efficacy resulted in greater gifted referrals of rural students in a predominately African American school. To answer research question 2, a series of bivariate analyses were employed to determine the relationship between the identified variables and educators' gifted program referrals.

Research question 3 (What is the relationship between educators' gifted training and gifted program referrals using TABs?) was designed to determine if gifted education training influences gifted program referrals using TABs. Educators were asked to indicate if they had received training in gifted education. Training could include college coursework, a gifted conference or workshop, a school district in-service or certification in gifted and talented education. Responses to this question were coded into a new variable and analyzed using a one-way ANOVA.

Summary

This chapter detailed the methodology that was implemented in the study in order to determine the gifted referral efficacy (PRK, PRA) of educators and whether there were significant relationships between educators' gifted referral efficacy and gifted program referrals and between gifted training and gifted program referrals using TABs. The chapter presented the research design, research questions and hypotheses, target population and sampling plan, the instrumentation, data collection procedures, and statistical analysis for this study. The following

79

chapter presents the results and findings of the research based on the statistical analysis procedures and methodology discussed in this chapter.

CHAPTER 4

RESULTS

The purpose of this study to examine educators' gifted referral efficacy and its relationship to referral of students for the gifted education program within a rural, predominately African American Alabama public school district. The expected outcome of the study is to make a valuable contribution to improving the quality of gifted education services provided to students living in rural Macon County, Alabama. This chapter presents the results of the statistical analysis described in the preceding chapter. The findings will be presented separately in relation to the three research questions:

- 1. What is the gifted referral efficacy (i.e., PRK and PRA) of educators using TABs?
- 2. What is the relationship between educators' gifted referral efficacy (PRK and PRA) and gifted program referrals?
- 3. What is the relationship between educators' gifted training and gifted program referrals using TABs?

Findings Related to Research Question 1

Hypothesis 1: (a) Educators will have a low gifted referral efficacy (PRK and PRA) using TABs, (b) educators will have a low perception of referral knowledge, (PRK), and (c) educators will have a low perception of referral ability (PRA).

Survey item numbers 3-12 on the GRES assessed educators' PRK and PRA to use the TABs to refer students to gifted education programs. The Gifted Referral Efficacy construct means ranged from 8.16 to 8.61. The descriptive statistics are reported in Table 9.

Ν	Minimum	Maximum	Mean	Std.
				Deviation
94	5	10	8.61	1.330
94	4	10	8.58	1.378
94	3	10	8.57	1.371
94	5	10	8.57	1.291
94	4	10	8.34	1.352
94	4	10	8.30	1.407
94	5	10	8.29	1.334
94	3	10	8.24	1.508
94	4	10	8.23	1.450
94	3	10	8.16	1.447
94				
	N 94 94 94 94 94 94 94 94 94 94	N Minimum 94 5 94 4 94 3 94 5 94 4 94 5 94 4 94 5 94 4 94 5 94 3 94 3 94 3 94 3 94 3 94 3 94 5	N Minimum Maximum 94 5 10 94 4 10 94 3 10 94 3 10 94 5 10 94 5 10 94 4 10 94 4 10 94 5 10 94 5 10 94 5 10 94 3 10 94 3 10 94 3 10 94 3 10 94 3 10 94 3 10 94 5 10 94 5 10 94 5 10 94 5 10 94 5 10	N Minimum Maximum Mean 94 5 10 8.61 94 4 10 8.58 94 3 10 8.57 94 5 10 8.57 94 5 10 8.57 94 4 10 8.34 94 4 10 8.30 94 5 10 8.29 94 5 10 8.29 94 3 10 8.24 94 4 10 8.23 94 3 10 8.16 94 3 10 8.16 94 5 10 8.16

Means for Gifted Referral Efficacy x TABs

According to the results of the analyses run for research question 1, there was high internal consistency among the TABS constructs and gifted referral subscale items of the Gifted Referral Efficacy Scale. The Scale is a reliable instrument for measuring educators' PRK and PRA for using the TABs gifted identification system. Table 10 shows the results of educators' gifted referral efficacy subscale means by TABS. In general, results indicated that educators' had high PRK and high PRA. Of the Gifted Referral Subscale means for perception of referral knowledge, "Communication" was highest (8.53), followed by "Interests" and "Motivation" (8.51). For perception of referral ability, the top subscale mean was "Interests" (8.78). "Motivation" and "Imagination/Creativity" were second and third highest subscales with means of 8.74 and 8.67, respectively. As a result of the analyses conducted for research question 1, the alternative hypothesis is rejected.

Gifted Referral Efficacy Subscale Means x TABs

Gifted Referral Efficacy Subscale for:	Number of Items	М	SD
Perception of Referral Knowledge (PRK)			
Communication	3	8.53	1.42
Interests	3	8.51	1.42
Imagination/Creativity	3	8.51	1.36
Motivation	3	8.47	1.47
Humor	3	8.28	1.46
Problem-Solving Ability	3	8.28	1.42
Memory	3	8.24	1.48
Inquiry	3	8.21	1.53
Reasoning	3	8.19	1.40
Insight	3	8.05	1.51
Perception of Referral Ability			
(PRA)			
Interests	2	8.78	1.32
Motivation	2	8.74	1.38
Imagination/Creativity	2	8.67	1.28
Communication	2	8.63	1.42
Reasoning	2	8.45	1.32
Problem-Solving Ability	2	8.42	1.35
Humor	2	8.33	1.45
Insight	2	8.32	1.46
Inquiry	2	8.23	1.57
Memory	2	8.23	1.55

Findings Related to Research Question 2

Hypothesis 2: There will be a positive relationship between educators' Gifted Referral Efficacy Scale (GRES) scores and frequency of TABs referrals. This analysis is based on Pearson's correlation coefficients (two-tailed), which were calculated between each pair of gifted referral efficacy and number of gifted referrals using TABs research variables. Factor analysis is helpful in reducing the number of variables measured to a few factors by combining variables that correlated to one another (Gall, Borg & Gall, 2003). Principal components analysis was used because the primary purpose was to identify and compute composite scores for the factors underlying educators' gifted referral efficacy using TABs. For the purpose of this study, factor analysis was helpful in establishing how various subscale measures of gifted referral efficacy may be influenced by one or more underlying factors.

Through factor analysis, the Total Variance Explained and the Initial Eigenvalues of the GRES using question 1 of each subscale item were reported. The first subscale item of each survey question 3-12 ("I can recognize ways in which my students show "strong (insert TAB)" in the classroom.") accounted for the majority of the variance among each TABs construct regarding educators' ability to recognize the gifted TABs in their students. For example, "Inquiry" and "Insight" were each accounted for with nearly 87% of the total variance, while the lower percentages were found with "Motivation" (75%) and "Humor" (77%). The Initial Eigenvalues as tabulated for the first factor of each of the gifted referral efficacy subscales are reported in Table 11.

Construct	Component	Initial	Eigenvalues	Cronbach's
		Total	% of Variance	X
Motivation	1	3.766	75.328	.917
Interests	1	3.982	79.643	.936
Communication	1	4.104	82.090	.945
Problem Solving Ability	1	4.261	85.215	.956
Memory	1	4.008	80.153	.937
Inquiry	1	4.333	86.653	.961
Insight	1	4.327	86.541	.961
Reasoning	1	4.266	85.322	.957
Imagination/Creativity	1	4.165	83.300	.949
Humor	1	3.870	77.396	.926

Factor Analysis of TABs Constructs

Note. Extraction Method: Principal Component Analysis.

Pearson's correlation is a statistical procedure that was used in order to determine whether there was a statistically significant relationship between two continuous variables (Bakeman & Robinson, 2005). In this study, Pearson's correlation coefficients were useful in determining the relationship between the variables of gifted referral efficacy and gifted program referrals using TABs were significantly related to one another.

The possible range on the gifted referral efficacy measures was 0-10, where higher scores indicated higher gifted referral efficacy. The obtained ranges for "Communication", Inquiry", and "Insight" were 3-10. The obtained ranges were 4-10 for "Motivation", "Problem-Solving Ability", "Memory", and "Humor". Ranges obtained for "Interests", "Reasoning", and "Imagination/Creativity" were 5-10. The possible range on the number of gifted referrals was 0-41+. As shown in Table 12, there was a marginally significant positive correlation between three scores on the gifted referral efficacy measure and the scores on the number of gifted referrals

(p < .005), with "Motivation" (r = .209, p = .044), "Communication" (r = .203, p = .049), and

"Problem-Solving Ability" (r = .222, p = .031).

Table 12

Pearson Product Moment Correlations for Gifted Referral Efficacy and Gifted Program Referrals

Gifted Program Referrals using:						
Gifted Referral Efficacy for:		r	р			
Motivation	Motivation	.209*	.044			
Interests	Interests	.159	.126			
Communication	Communication	.203*	.049			
Problem-Solving Ability	Problem-Solving Ability	.222*	.031			
Memory	Memory	.163	.116			
Inquiry	Inquiry	.077	.462			
Insight	Insight	.069	.512			
Reasoning	Reasoning	.155	.136			
Imagination/Creativity	Imagination/Creativity	.041	.691			
Humor	Humor	.045	.664			

Note. *p < .05.

Pearson product-moment correlations revealed moderate positive correlations were found between gifted referral efficacy and gifted program referrals for "Motivation" (0.044), "Communication" (0.49), and "Problem-Solving Ability" (0.31). Therefore, as gifted referral efficacy scores increased, gifted program referrals moderately increased. Results of statistical analyses indicated a marginal relationship between the scores of educators and the TABs constructs they use to make gifted referrals. Based on the GRES, educators' most often selected "Inquiry" and "Insight" when making gifted referrals using TABs, indicating they are most knowledgeable about these two constructs as core attributes of giftedness. The remaining constructs are represented with a cumulative variance of greater than 75% of the first component that indicates overall knowledge and ability using the TABs as a gifted program referral instrument. As a result of the analyses conducted for research question 2, the alternative hypothesis is rejected.

Findings Related to Research Question 3

Hypothesis 3: Educators who have received gifted education training will have statistically significantly higher mean gifted referral efficacy scores than those who have had no gifted education training.

To test the hypothesis that educators who have received gifted education training will have statistically significantly higher mean gifted referral efficacy scores than those who have had no gifted education training, a one-way ANOVA was conducted. The construct with the highest mean was "Interests" (8.61), followed very closely by "Motivation" (8.58), "Imagination/Creativity" (8.57), and "Communication" (8.57), indicating that most of the participants are comfortable with these constructs when making gifted referrals. Although the mean scores of "Inquiry" (8.24) and "Memory" (8.23) were not the highest, their higher standard deviation scores of 1.508 and 1.450, respectively, indicated that there was more variation among the scores of the participants with these constructs.

Table 13 shows the descriptive statistics for the two groups of educators, the "trained" and "untrained". It is notable that the means of both groups were associated with relatively high ratings for each of the TABs. Of the trained educators, there is higher efficacy with "Motivation" and "Interests". The lower efficacy scores are with the constructs "Reasoning" and "Insight".

Table	13
-------	----

		Ν	Mean	Std. Deviation
Motivation	trained	32	8.89	1.252
	untrained	62	8.42	1.422
	Total	94	8.58	1.378
Interests	trained	32	8.86	1.117
	untrained	62	8.49	1.420
	Total	94	8.61	1.330
Communication	trained	32	8.72	1.255
	untrained	62	8.49	1.432
	Total	94	8.57	1.371
Problem-solving	trained	32	8.51	1.257
	untrained	62	8.25	1.401
	Total	94	8.34	1.352
Memory	trained	32	8.51	1.371
	untrained	62	8.09	1.481
	Total	94	8.23	1.450
Inquiry	trained	32	8.38	1.361
	untrained	62	8.17	1.584
	Total	94	8.24	1.508
Insight	trained	32	8.20	1.411
	untrained	62	8.14	1.477
	Total	94	8.16	1.447
Reasoning	trained	32	8.31	1.280
	untrained	62	8.28	1.371
	Total	94	8.29	1.334
Imagination/Creativity	trained	32	8.72	1.267
	untrained	62	8.49	1.306
	Total	94	8.57	1.291
Humor	trained	32	8.56	1.324
	untrained	62	8.16	1.439
	Total	94	8.30	1.407

Included in the analysis was an ANOVA examining "trained" versus "untrained" educators. Of the 94 educators surveyed, 32 reported having received gifted education training, while 62 reported having received no gifted education training. Using the TABs construct means, the results of the ANOVA are shown in Table 14. The ANOVA did not indicate significant differences between gifted referral efficacy scores across the two groups of educators for any of the TABs constructs. For example, although educators referred using the "Problem-Solving Ability" TABs most often, it was not found to be significant in the analysis, F(1,92) =.765, MSE = 1.403, p = .384).

	0	Sum of	df	Mean	F	Sig.
		Squares		Square		
Motivation	Between Groups	4.686	1	4.686	2.507	.117
	Within Groups	171.927	92	1.869		
	Total	176.613	93			
Interests	Between Groups	2.876	1	2.876	1.637	.204
	Within Groups	161.668	92	1.757		
	Total	164.545	93			
Communication	Between Groups	1.070	1	1.070	.567	.454
	Within Groups	173.806	92	1.889		
	Total	174.877	93			
Problem Solving	Between Groups	1.403	1	1.403	.765	.384
	Within Groups	168.694	92	1.834		
	Total	170.097	93			
Memory	Between Groups	3.595	1	3.595	1.722	.193
	Within Groups	192.056	92	2.088		
	Total	195.651	93			
Inquiry	Between Groups	.933	1	.933	.408	.525
	Within Groups	210.416	92	2.287		
	Total	211.350	93			
Insight	Between Groups	.071	1	.071	.034	.855
	Within Groups	194.751	92	2.117		
	Total	194.822	93			
Reasoning	Between Groups	.021	1	.021	.012	.913
	Within Groups	165.392	92	1.798		
	Total	165.413	93			
Imagination/Creativity	Between Groups	1.131	1	1.131	.676	.413
	Within Groups	153.797	92	1.672		
	Total	154.928	93			
Humor	Between Groups	3.397	1	3.397	1.729	.192
	Within Groups	180.742	92	1.965		
	Total	184.140	93			

Table 14One-Way ANOVA Results for TABs Constructs on Gifted Referrals

Seemingly, the training received by educators did not impact their rate of referrals using TABs, especially in comparison to the untrained educators. Therefore, as a result of the analyses conducted for research question 3, the alternative hypothesis is accepted.

Summary

The results from the data analyses for this study are summarized in Table 15. In general, it was found that for research hypothesis 1, educators were found to have high gifted referral efficacy. All of the TABs gifted referral efficacy scores ranged between 8.16 and 8.61, with Interests, Motivation, Communication, and Imagination/Creativity reporting the highest means. For educators' perception of gifted referral knowledge results indicated that educators' means for PRK were high, ranging from 8.05 to 8.53, with the highest means for Communication, Interests, and Imagination/Creativity.

Regarding research hypothesis 2, the only statistically moderately significant correlations of the educators' gifted referral efficacy and gifted program referrals were for Motivation, Communication, and Problem-Solving Ability. Results indicated that there was no statistically significant difference between educators' gifted referral efficacy and gifted program referrals for the remaining TABs constructs. For the third research hypothesis, results indicated that educators with gifted education training did not indicate significantly different gifted referral efficacy than educators without gifted education training for any of the TABs constructs. In fact, it was found that mean scores of trained educators were relatively equal to those of untrained educators.

Summary of Research Findings

Research Question	Findings
 (a):Gifted referral efficacy (i.e., perception of referral knowledge (PRK), perception of referral ability (PRA)) of educators using TABs 	• There was high internal consistency among the TABS constructs and subscale items of the GRES.
1. (b): Perception of referral knowledge	• Educators' had high perception of referral knowledge and high perception of referral ability. Of the Gifted Referral Subscale means for perception of referral knowledge, "Communication" was highest (8.53), followed by "Interests" and "Motivation" (8.51).
1. (c): Perception of referral ability	• For perception of referral ability, the top subscale mean was "Interests" (8.78), "Motivation" and "Imagination/Creativity" were second and third highest subscales with means of 8.74 and 8.67, respectively.
2. Correlation between teachers' gifted referral efficacy (PRK, and PRA) and gifted program referrals?	There were marginally significant positive correlations between three scores on the gifted referral efficacy measure and the scores on the number of gifted referrals ($p < .005$), with "Motivation" ($r = .209$, $p = .044$), "Communication" ($r = .203$, $p = .049$), and "Problem-Solving Ability" ($r = .222$, $p = .031$).
3. Correlation between teachers' gifted training and gifted program referrals using TABs?	Gifted education training did not indicate a statistically significantly effect on gifted referral efficacy scores using TABs. Comparisons between groups were not significant at $p < .05$. "Motivation", $F(1,92) = 2.507$, $MSE = 4.686, p = .117$), "Interests", $F(1,92) = 1.637$, $MSE = 2.876, p = .204$), "Communication", $F(1,92) = 1.637$, $MSE = 2.876, p = .204$), "Communication", $F(1,92) = 1.637$, $MSE = 2.876, p = .204$), "Communication", $F(1,92) = 1.637$, $MSE = 2.876, p = .204$), "Communication", $F(1,92) = 1.637$, $MSE = 2.876, p = .204$), "Communication", $F(1,92) = 1.637$, $MSE = 2.876, p = .204$), "Communication", $F(1,92) = 1.637$, $MSE = 2.876, p = .204$), "Communication", $F(1,92) = .567$, $MSE = 1.403, p = .384$), "Memory", $F(1,92) = .765$, $MSE = 1.403, p = .384$), "Memory", $F(1,92) = .408$, $MSE = .933, p = .525$), "Inquiry", $F(1,92) = .408$, $MSE = .071, p = .855$), "Reasoning", $F(1,92) = .012$, $MSE = .021, p = .913$), "Imagination/Creativity" $F(1,92) = .676$, $MSE = 1.131, p = .413$), and "Humor", $F(1,92) = 1.729$, $MSE = 3.397, p = .192$).

This chapter presented the findings and results of the statistical analyses implemented in the study in order to determine the gifted referral efficacy of rural educators using TABs, whether there were significant relationships between educators gifted referral efficacy and gifted program referrals, and between gifted education training and gifted program referrals. Findings revealed that the Gifted Referral Efficacy Scale was a reliable measure to determine educators' gifted referral efficacy using TABs and that educators' high gifted referral efficacy was associated with gifted program referrals. Moderately positive correlations were found between gifted referral efficacy and gifted program referrals. Higher gifted referral efficacy was not significantly associated with gifted education training.

Chapter 5 presents the principal findings of this study and will discuss how they reflect the current literature on gifted education referrals and educator efficacy. Chapter 5 also presents recommendations for school district administrators, educational leaders, and teachers, as well as limitations and implications for further research and practice.

CHAPTER 5

DISCUSSION

This study focused on how educators perceive their gifted referral knowledge and gifted referral ability using TABs to refer students to gifted education programs in a rural, predominately African American school district in the state of Alabama. The Gifted Referral Efficacy Scale (GRES) was created by the researcher and major advising professor to capture the perceptions educators have of their referral ability and referral knowledge to refer students in a predominately African American school district for gifted education programs using Traits, Aptitudes, and Behaviors (TABs). An overarching outcome of the research study was to be able to inform the focus of professional development related to gifted education services provided to students. Specifically, this study examined the following questions in order to address the stated purpose of and need for the research:

- 1. What is the gifted referral efficacy (i.e., PRK and PRA) of educators using TABs?
- 2. What is the relationship between educators' gifted referral efficacy (PRK, PRA) and gifted program referrals?
- 3. What is the relationship between educators' gifted training and gifted program referrals using TABs?

This chapter offers a discussion of the research findings and draws conclusions related to each guiding research question. Limitations of the research will be discussed as well as the implications for future research and practice at the program (Macon County Public School District) and discipline (gifted education) level.
Findings

The literature review revealed that educators' efficacy for referring rural, African American students to gifted programs may be the result of several factors. Defining giftedness and its indicators (Frasier, 1994; Frasier et al., 1995 a, 1995b, 1995c, 1995d), sources of nomination (Davis & Rimm, 2004; McBee, 2006), screening and assessment practices (Frasier & Passow, 1994; Frasier, 1987, inadequate teacher training to identify giftedness in diverse cultures (Archambault et al., 1993; Ford & Grantham, 2003; Ford, Grantham, & Harris, 1999; Ford & Moore, 2004; Frasier, 1987; 1997), teacher efficacy for gifted referrals (Elhoweris, 2008; Pajares, 1992; Pegnato & Birch, 1959; Podell & Soodak, 1993), educators' professional background in rural gifted education (Bull & Fishkin, 1987; Burney & Cross, 2006; Cross & Burney, 2005; Williams, 2003), and practices for retaining minority students once identified (Ford et al., 2002; Irvine, 2003), may be factors that contribute to the small number of rural, minority students in gifted education programs.

The following findings were reached from the literature review and data analysis. All of the information pertains to educator gifted referral efficacy for referring African American students to gifted education programs in rural schools through the use of a self-reporting instrument, the Gifted Referral Efficacy Scale (GRES).

Finding 1: Use of the GRES to assess educator efficacy using TABs

With instrument reliability established using statistical analysis, the GRES accurately measured educators' use of the TABs as a gifted identification system. Although there are some teachers who refer students to the gifted education program, the majority are teachers of 2nd grade students, and mandated to do so through the state mandated Gifted Child Find Procedure. Greater use of the TABs by teachers of students in all gifted service delivery grades (K-6) would

result in greater numbers of African American students referred and eligible for gifted program services in this rural school system. For the purpose of this study, the Gifted Referral Efficacy Scale reliably assessed educator knowledge, abilities, and perception of gifted referral efficacy using the TABs constructs. Used appropriately, it may benefit this and other rural school districts as a measure to increase educator referrals of rural, gifted students.

Finding 2: Frequency of TABs referrals

Pearson's correlation coefficients (two-tailed) were calculated between each pair of gifted referral efficacy and number of gifted referrals using TABs research variables. Results indicated that there were only three marginally statistically significant correlations between gifted referral efficacy and educators' referrals using TABs for this data (p < .05). This correlation was between gifted referral efficacy scores for "Motivation" (r = .209, p = .044), "Communication" (r = .203, p = .049), and "Problem-Solving Ability (r = .222, p = .031), indicating a moderately statistically significant positive relationship for the three constructs.

Through factor analysis, the factors underlying educators' efficacy for using TABs for gifted referrals were examined. Based upon the responses of the participants, educators' expressed confidence in their ability to refer students using TABs. Of the five subscale items related to each gifted referral efficacy TABs construct, educators were most confident in the first statement regarding recognizing gifted traits, aptitudes, and behaviors in their students.

Based on the results of the factor analysis, the TABs constructs with the greatest variance explained by the first factor (knowledge) were "Inquiry" and "Insight". The TABs constructs with the least variance explained by the first factor were "Motivation" and "Humor". Seemingly, educators associate "Motivation" with general characteristics of students and as a trait that all students should have for school success. Additionally, the responses of educators indicated that

they are not as confident recognizing "Humor" as a gifted trait of rural African American students or associating it with making referrals of students to gifted programs. Educators were comfortable using the TABs as a gifted referral instrument based on the subscale questions, which assessed their perception of referral knowledge and perception of referral ability of the TABs. In other words, educators expressed their ability to use the TABs constructs, with higher comfort levels using "Inquiry" and "Insight" to refer students for gifted services.

The implications of these findings suggest that there remains some uncertainty among educators regarding the TABs, their respective meanings and application for gifted identification and referrals, although educators report high efficacy using the TABs. Therefore, additional, indepth training of the TABs constructs, paired with concrete identification practice is necessary.

Finding 3: Educator efficacy based on gifted education training

The results of the analyses conducted on the impact of training in gifted education on educator gifted referral efficacy imply that educators without training felt as knowledgeable about the TABs as did educators with training. This suggests that the quality of training, which is unknown, did not significantly impact trained educators' efficacy for making gifted referrals using the TABs. Research has shown that educator training in gifted education that also addresses culturally different populations (Ford & Grantham, 2003; Ford, Harris, Tyson, & Trotman, 2002; Frasier et al., 1995a,c) significantly impacts educator referrals of African American students for gifted education programs. Therefore, improving the quality, depth, and breadth of the 2nd Grade Gifted Child Find Procedures as well as general gifted training for all educators will in the Macon County Public School District will improve educators' gifted referral efficacy using the TABs.

One of the major criticisms of alternative identification programs is that minority students are identified and selected on one set of criteria and then expected to perform in settings that are based on a different set of criteria (Baldwin, 2002). In support of the efficacy research conducted by Hunsaker, Finley, & Frank (1997), Pajares (1992), and Podell & Soodak (1993), the gifted referral efficacy of educators is impacted by their tendency to refer students based on preconceived notions and behaviors associated with academic ability rather than on creativity or leadership which may manifest in other ways (Frasier et al., 1995 a, c). These findings indicate that educators who receive appropriate, systemic training in gifted education will develop the skills that are necessary to recognize how the talents of African American students will manifest, albeit in nontraditional ways.

In the context of the constraints facing rural schools such as small size (Colangelo et al., 1999; Frasier and Passow, 1994) and lack of trained personnel (Burney & Cross, 2006; Cross & Burney, 2005; Cross & Dixon, 1998), this study further highlights the need to conduct gifted training for the limited personnel serving in rural communities. This practice will significantly impact the educational opportunities afforded to the culturally diverse gifted students living there.

Limitations

The study following had the following limitations:

- This study was conducted within the framework of a single school system in rural Alabama.
- 2. The data collected were based on the self-report of employees of the school system.

- 3. The study provided results of a single year (2011) of documented accuracy rate of referrals, which followed a period of decline in the gifted education program's referrals and enrollment. This is not representative of past results.
- There is minimal data on the success of the TABs instrument for identifying African American students in rural school districts in Alabama.
- 5. The educators in this study did not receive adequate, consistent training as mandated by the Alabama Department of Education.

The gifted criteria referred to in this study were limited to regulations from the Alabama Department of Education. Despite limitations, the study provides insight into educator efficacy for making gifted referrals of rural African American students and the need for professional development with regard to use of the TABs for gifted referrals and the impact of the TABs on future gifted studies.

Implications for Research and Practice

This study adds to the limited research conducted in rural environments regarding gifted and diverse students (Luhman and Fundis, 1989; Sherwood, 2000). Additionally, it adds to the limited body of research on the use of TABs for gifted referrals.

The implications of the study include the need for targeted professional development on the TABs for general education teachers to inform educators' effective use and application of the TABs for making referrals of African American students to gifted education programs, targeted professional development in the areas educators are experiencing some success with use of the TABs for practical application of the TABs to daily instruction, and continued research on the use of TABs to refer rural African American students to gifted programs. To this end, district and school leaders should design professional development opportunities that focus on identifying

the potential for giftedness within all cultural groups that make up the demographics of the district and respective school. School leaders are responsible for selecting professional development that addresses the needs of teachers and the students they are charged to instruct.

The need to further examine the efficacy of educators in referring African American students to gifted education programs is vital to their success and the sustainability of gifted education services to all students, given the growing demographic changes that will occur in public schools across the country, notably in rural school systems, in the coming years. To better understand the impact of educators' ability to recognize potentially gifted student behaviors and how their perceptions of rural African American students and gifted referral efficacy impact the future of gifted education, additional studies are necessary that delve into this area of rural gifted research. Suggestions for additional research are listed below:

- Perform a mixed methods study to assess educators' referrals of African American students to gifted education programs.
- Conduct an empirical study of rural educators' referral efficacy on a larger scale to include other rural areas of the country for generalizability.
- Assess pre and post TABs training for educators across multi-rural Alabama school districts.
- Conduct an empirical study on the influence of targeted, specific gifted training on educator gifted referral efficacy.
- 5. Examine the longitudinal impact of the *Lee v Macon Consent Decree* in Alabama using TABs with 2nd Grade Gifted Child Find Procedures to determine if changes to Alabama law regarding gifted identification procedures have resulted in greater numbers of African American gifted students.

This study revealed the under-referral and underenrollment of students in the gifted education program in a rural Alabama school district despite educators' high gifted referral efficacy. From self-efficacy (Bandura, 1977, 1986; Pajares, 1992) and gifted referral efficacy (Elhoweris, 2008; Elhoweris et al., 2005; Pegnato & Birch, 1959) research, educators' high gifted referral efficacy should be a precursor to high gifted program enrollment. It is evident from this study that there is disconnect between what educators know and what they practice. In order to increase gifted referrals, thereby increasing student enrollment in the gifted program the results of this study will be shared with the District Superintendent and her designee(s) and remain at the district level for the purposes of local professional development needs and district initiatives.

The results of this research study further suggest that educators' appropriate knowledge and use of the TABs as a referral instrument can result in greater numbers of students being identified as gifted, especially in rural (Johnson & Strange, 2005; Williams, 2003), high-poverty areas (Elhoweris, 2008) where there is a lack of educator referrals of students (Ford, 2007; Frasier, et al., 1995a, 1995b, 1995c, 1995d; Frasier, Garcia, & Passow, 1995; Spicker & Aamidor, 1996) for gifted education program participation.

Finally, the quantitative data showed that educators have overall high perceptions regarding their perception of referral knowledge and perception of referral ability of the TABS as a referral instrument for African American students to gifted education programs. Furthermore, educators had overall high efficacy for making gifted referrals of rural students using TABs. Because educators demonstrated a positive referral efficacy could explain why there is not underrepresentation in the "typical" sense relative to school and gifted enrollment figures. With an equal percentage of African American students in the gifted program and the total school

enrollment, there does not appear to be an issue of underrepresentation of students. However, the problem is the low numbers of students referred for gifted services in light of the high referral efficacy demonstrated by educators in the study who overwhelmingly tended to "*strongly agree*" with the efficacy statements regarding perception of referral knowledge and perception of referral ability using the TABs, yet made relatively few gifted referrals.

With regard to the role of gifted training on educator gifted referral efficacy, there was no significant difference between "trained" and "untrained" educators for making gifted referrals using the TABs. This finding suggests that educators in this district may not be adequately trained to recognize gifted behaviors in students or encouraged to refer students to the gifted program.

Conclusion

Teachers in rural communities must consider how students' characteristics and the rural nature of the community can be taken into account when making gifted program referrals. Thinking about how the rural community affects students' readiness, interests, and preferred method of learning, as well as what is taught, how it is taught, and what students are required to produce as evidence of their learning are key. By considering these factors, teachers can help African American students achieve to their full capacity and participate in programs for the gifted to which they are entitled. In spite of the tendency to continue to observe teacher-pleasing behaviors, the TABs help teachers look at students through different lenses. Educators are encouraged to focus on their own attitudes toward what constitutes giftedness and how they viewed children in their classes who they considered gifted.

Because the current gifted program enrollment remains low, ongoing professional development in gifted education for educators is essential to increasing their gifted referral

efficacy of students. The latter has become a priority in Macon County Public School District in light of the current researcher being the only certified specialist in the district for over 10 years. While general education teachers have been encouraged to obtain the gifted endorsement as an add-on to their current credentials, several have mentioned that, although they wish to remain general education teachers, they believe gifted identification training will be helpful in understanding the challenges involved in recognizing gifted behaviors in students and successfully teaching them. Consideration must be given for the extent of orientation and training offered for teachers for both the gifted education program services and procedures for nominating students.

As Jenkins (1936) concluded nearly 80 years ago, the African American of superior intelligence is not an anomaly in the elementary school setting. Jenkins' studies were revolutionary at the time providing irrefutable evidence that African American students during the era were just as intelligent if not more intelligent than their white peers, albeit contrary to popular belief. His studies were a major breakthrough in the field of education and psychology.

Rural, African American gifted students are sitting in classrooms across the country where they are considered less intelligent than their different race peers and not capable of performing in higher level instructional settings, much less scoring the perceived 'gifted range' on traditional tests. The early research findings of gifted pioneers Witty and Jenkins to those of present day scholars Frasier, Ford, and Grantham highlight promising practices and programs to serve diverse populations of gifted students.

There really are no excuses for the continuing state of under-representation of students in gifted programs in rural areas. Bias, discrimination, stereotypical behaviors of educators, lack of training should not be accepted and allowed to limit students' chances for a better future. In

spite of our knowledge that giftedness occurs in all socioeconomic and ethnic groups, the identification of children from rural areas continues to be challenging.

REFERENCES

- Aamidor, S. (Fall, 2007). Identification and Intervention for Rural, Low-income, Gifted
 Students: A Follow-up Study. *Gifted Children*. An Electronic Journal of the AERA SIG
 Research Center on Giftedness and Talent. 2 (1), 2-5.
- Alabama Department of Education. (2012, March). *State of Alabama 6 year gifted report*. ACES Data Collection.
- Alabama Department of Education. (2008, August). Alabama success story. Presentation at the Council for Exceptional Children International Convention & Expo in Boston, MA. Retrieved September 13, 2011, from

http://www.alsde.edu/html/sections/documents.asp?section=65&sort=6&footer=sections

- Alliance for Excellent Education, Current Challenges and Opportunities in Preparing Rural High School Students for Success in College and Careers: What Federal Policymakers Need to Know (Washington, DC: Author, 2010).
- Archambault, F. A., Jr., Westberg, K. L., Brown, S. W., Hallmark, B. W., Emmons, C. L., & Zhang, W. (1993). *Regular classroom practices with gifted students: Results of a national survey of classroom teachers* (Research Monograph 93102). Storrs, CT: The National Research Center on the Gifted and Talented, University of Connecticut.
- Armor, D., Conroy-Oseguera, P., Cox, M., King, N., McDon- nell, L., Pascal, A., Pauly, E., & Zellman, G. (1976). *Analysis of the school preferred reading programs in selected Los Angeles minority schools*, REPORT NO. R-2007- LAUSD. Santa Monica, CA: Rand Corporation (ERIC Document Reproduction Service No. 130 243).

- Arnold, M. L., Newman, J. H., Gaddy, B. B., & Dean, C. B. (2005). A look at the condition of rural education research: Setting a difference for future research. *Journal of Research in Rural Education*, 20 (6), Retrieved July 20, 2009, from <u>http://jrre.psu.edu/articles/20-6.pdf</u>.
- Ashton, P. T., & Webb, R. B. (1986). *Making a difference: Teachers' sense of efficacy and student achievement*. New York: Longman.
- Bakeman, R. & Robinson, B. F. (2005). Understanding statistics in the behavioral sciences.Boston, Routledge.
- Baldwin, A. Y. (1987). I'm Black but look at me, I am also gifted. *Gifted Child Quarterly*, *31*, 180-185.
- Baldwin, A.Y. (2002). Culturally diverse students who are gifted. *Exceptionality*, *10 (2)*, 139-147.
- Bandura, A. (1997). Self-efficacy: The exercise of control. New York: W.H. Freeman.
- Bandura, A. (1993). Perceived self-efficacy in cognitive development and functioning. *Educational Psychologist, 28*(2), 117-148.
- Bandura, A. (1986). Social foundations of thought and action: A social cognitive theory.Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- Bandura, A., (1977). Self-efficacy: Toward a unifying theory of behavioral change. *Psychological Review 84*, 191-215.
- Barley, Z A., & Beesley, A.D. (2007). Rural school success: What can we learn? *Journal of Research in Rural Education, 22*(1), 1-16.
- Bernal, E. (1978). Teacher identification of the gifted: A new look. *Journal for the Education of the Gifted, 2,* 22-32.

- Bickel, R., & Howley, C. (2000). The influence of scale on student performance: A multi-level extension of the Matthew Principle. *Education Policy Analysis Archives*, 8(22). Bickel, R., & Howley, C. (2000). The influence of scale on student performance: A multi-level extension of the Matthew Principle. *Education Policy Analysis Archives*, 8(22).
- Binet, A. (1905). New methods for the diagnosis of the intellectual level of subnormals. (E. S. Kite, Trans.), In *The development of intelligence in children*. Vineland, NJ: Publications of the Training School at Vineland. (Originally published in 1905 in *L'Année Psychologique*, *12*, 191-244.

Binet, A., & Simon, T. (1916). The Development of Intelligence in Children. Arno Press.

- Borland, J. H. (1978). Teacher identification of the gifted: A new look. *Journal for the Education of the Gifted, 2,* 22-32.
- Brown v. Board of Educ., 347 U.S. 483 (1954).
- Bull, K. S. & Fishkin, A. (1987). Should rural gifted education be different? A survey of teacher educators. *Research in Rural Education*, 4 (2), 73-75.
- Burney, V., & Cross, T. (2006). Impoverished students with academic promise in rural settings: 10 lessons from Project Aspire. *Gifted Child Today, 29 (2)*, 14-21.
- Buttery, T., Haberman, M. & Houston, R. (1990). Association of teacher education: First annual survey of critical issues in teacher education. Reston, VA: Association of Teacher Education.
- Chaplin, J.P. (1985). *Dictionary of psychology (2nd ed.)*. New York: Laurel.
- Colangelo, N., Assouline, S. G., Baldus, C. M., Ihrig, D., & New, J. (2006). *Gifted in rural America: Faces of diversity*. Iowa City, IA: The University of Iowa.

- Colangelo, N., Assouline, S. G., Baldus, C. M., & New, J. K. (2003). Gifted education in rural schools. In N. Colangelo & G. A. Davis (Eds.), *Handbook of gifted education* (3rd ed., pp. 572–581). Boston: Allyn & Bacon.
- Colangelo, N., Assouline, S. G., & New, J. K. (1999). *Gifted education in rural schools: A national assessment*. Iowa City: The University of Iowa, The Connie Belin & Jacqueline
 N. Blank International Center for Gifted Education and Talent Development.
- Colangelo, N., & Davis, G. (1997). *Handbook of gifted education (2nd ed.)*. New York: Allyn and Bacon.
- Cross, T. & Burney, V. (2005). High Ability, Rural, and Poor: Lessons from Project Aspire and Implications for School Counselors. *Journal of Secondary Gifted Education*, 41(4), 148-156.
- Cross, T. L., & Dixon, F. A. (1998). On gifted students in rural schools. *National Association of Secondary School Principals Bulletin, 82,* 119–124.
- Davalos, R. & Griffin, G. (1999). The impact of teachers' individualized practices on gifted students in rural, heterogeneous classrooms. *Roeper Review*, *21* (4), 308-314.
- Davis, G., & Rimm, S. (2004). *Education of the gifted and talented (5th ed.)*. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- DeYoung, A.J. (1991). *Rural Education: Issues and Practice*. New York: Garland Publishing, Inc.
- Donovan, S.M., & Cross, C. T. (Eds.) (2002). *Minority students in special and gifted education*. Washington, D.C.: National Academy of Sciences-National Research council.
- Duncan, C.M., & Sweet, S. (1992). Introduction: Poverty in rural America. In C. M. Duncan (Ed.), *Rural poverty in America* (pp. xix-xxvii). New York: Auburn House.

- Edington, E. D. (1971). A summary of research in rural education: Testimony to the United States Senate Select Committee on Equal Educational Opportunity. Retrieved from ERIC database. (ED053842).
- Elhoweris, H. (2008). Teacher judgment in identifying gifted/ talented students. *Multicultural Education*, *15 (3)*, 35-3.
- Elhoweris, H., Mutua, K., ALsheikh, N., & Holloway, P. (2005). Effect of children's ethnicity on teachers' referral and recommendation decisions in gifted and talented programs. *Remedial and Special Education*, 26 (1), 25-31.
- Eppley, K. (2009). Rural schools and the highly qualified teacher provision of *No Child Left Behind*: A critical policy analysis. *Journal of Research in Rural Education, 24*(4).
 Retrieved March 17, 2011, from http://jrre.psu.edu/articles/24-4.pdf.
- Farmer, T. W., Leung, M., Banks, J., Schaefer, V., Andrews, B., & Murray, R. A. (2006). Adequate yearly progress in small rural schools and rural low-income schools. *The Rural Educator*, 27(3), 1-7.
- Ford, D. Y. (1995). Desegregating gifted education: A need unmet. *The Journal of Negro Education, 64 (1),* 52-62.
- Ford, D. Y. (1998). The underrepresentation of minority students in gifted education: Problems and promises in recruitment and retention. *Journal of Special Education, 32*, 4-14.
- Ford, D. Y. (1999). Factors affecting the career decision making of minority teachers in gifted education. The University of Connecticut: National Research Center on the Gifted and Talented.
- Ford, D.Y. (2007). Teacher referral as gatekeeping: Cultural diversity training is one key to opening gifted education doors. *Gifted Education Press Quarterly*, *21(3)*, 2-5.

- Ford, D.Y. & Grantham, T. C. (2003). Providing access for culturally diverse gifted students:From deficit to dynamic thinking. *Theory Into Practice*, 42(3), 217-225.
- Ford, D.Y., Grantham, T.C., & Harris III, J.J. (1996). Multicultural gifted education: A wakeup call to the profession. *Roeper Review*, *19(2)*, 72-78.
- Ford, D. Y., Grantham, T. C., & Harris, III, J.J. (1997). The recruitment and retention of minority teachers in gifted education. *Roeper Review*, 19, 213-219.
- Ford, D. Y., Grantham, T. C. & Whiting, G. W. (2008). Culturally and linguistically diverse students in gifted education: recruitment and retention issues. *Exceptional Children*, 74 (3), 289-306.
- Ford, D.Y. & Harris III, J.J. (1996). Perceptions and *attitudes of Black students toward school, achievement, and other educational variables. Child Development, 67(3),* 1141-1152.
- Ford, D. Y. & Harris, J. J. (1999). On discovering the hidden treasures of gifted and talented African-American children. *Roeper Review*, *13*, 27-32.
- Ford, D.Y., Harris, J.J., Tyson, C.A., & Trotman, M.F. (2002). Beyond deficit thinking:Providing access for gifted African American students. *Roeper Review*, 24, 52-58.
- Ford, D.Y. & Moore, J.L., III. (2004). The achievement gap and gifted students of color:Cultural, social, and psychological factors. *Understanding Our Gifted*, 16, 3-7.
- Ford, D. Y. & Trotman, M. F. (2001). Teachers of gifted students: suggested multicultural characteristics and competencies. *Roeper Review*, 23, 235-239.
- Ford, D. Y. & Webb, K. S. (1994). Desegregation of gifted educational programs: The impact of Brown on underachieving children of color. *The Journal of Negro Education*, 63 (3), 358-375.

- Frasier, M. M. (1979). Rethinking the issues regarding the culturally disadvantaged gifted. *Exceptional Children*, 45, 538-542.
- Frasier, M. M. (1987). The identification of gifted Black students: Developing new perspectives. *Journal for the Education of the Gifted*, *10*, 155-180.
- Frasier, M. M. (1989). Poor and minority students can be gifted, too! *Educational Leadership*, 46 (6), 16-18.
- Frasier, M. M. (1990). Identifying the gifted: Observation and rating scales. Athens, GA: The Torrance Center for Creative Studies. The University of Georgia.
- Frasier, M. M. (1991). Eliminating four barriers to the identification of gifted minority students.
 In E. L. Hiatt (Ed.), *Update on gifted education: Identifying and serving diverse populations* (pp. 2-10). Austin: Texas Education Agency.
- Frasier, M. M. (1994). A manual for implementing the Frasier Talent Assessment Profile (F-TAP): A multiple criteria model for the identification and education of gifted students.
 Athens: Georgia Southern Press.
- Frasier, M. M. (1997). Gifted minority students: Reframing approaches to their identification and education. In N. Colangelo & G. A. Davis (Eds.), *Handbook of gifted education* (2nd ed.). Massachusetts: Allyn & Bacon.
- Frasier, M. M., Garcia, J. H., & Passow, A. H. (1995). A review of assessment issues in gifted education and their implications for identifying gifted minority students. Storrs, CT: The University of Connecticut: National Research Center on the Gifted and Talented.
- Frasier, M.M, Hunsaker, S. L., Lee, J., Finley, V.S., Frank, E., Garcia, J. H., & Martin, D.(1995a). Educators' perceptions of barriers to the identification of gifted children from

economically disadvantaged and limited English proficient backgrounds. Storrs, CT:

The University of Connecticut: National Research Center on the Gifted and Talented.

Frasier, M. M., Hunsaker, S. L., Lee, J., Finley, V. S., García, J. H., Martin, D., & Frank, E. (1995b). An exploratory study of the effectiveness of the Staff Development Model and the Research-Based Assessment Plan in improving the identification of gifted economically disadvantaged students. Storrs, CT: University of Connecticut, National Research Center on the Gifted and Talented.

- Frasier, M. M., Hunsaker, S. L., Lee, J., Mitchell, S., Cramond, B., Krisel, S., García, J. H., Martin, D., Frank, E., & Finley, V. S. (1995c). *Core Attributes of Giftedness: A Foundation for Recognizing the Gifted Potential of Minority and Economically Disadvantaged Students*. Storrs, CT: University of Connecticut, National Research Center on the Gifted and Talented.
- Frasier, M. M., Martin, D., García, J. H., Finley, V. S., Frank, E., Krisel, S., & King, L. L.(1995d). *A new window for looking at gifted children*. The University of Connecticut:The National Research Center on the Gifted and Talented, University of Connecticut.
- Frasier, M.M. & Passow, A. H. (1994). *Toward a new paradigm for identifying talent potential*. The University of Connecticut: National Research Center on the Gifted and Talented.
- Gagné, E (1994). Are teachers really poor talent detectors? Comments on Pegnato and Bitch's (1959) study of the effectiveness and efficiency of various identification techniques.Gifted Child Quarterly 38, 124-126.
- Gall, M. D., Gall, J. P., & Borg, W. R. (2003). *Educational research: An introduction* (7th ed.).Boston, MA: Allyn & Bacon Publications.

- Galton, F. (1869). *Hereditary Genius: An inquiry into its laws and consequences*. New York: MacMillan and Company.
- Gardener, H. (1983). *Frames of mind: The theory of multiple intelligences*. New York: Basic Books.
- Gardner, H. (1983). *Frames of mind. The theory of multiple intelligences*. New York: Basic Books.

Gardner, H. (1993). Multiple intelligences: The theory in practice. NY: Basic Books.

- Gardner, H. (1999) Intelligence Reframed: Multiple Intelligences for the 21st Century. New York: Basic Books.
- Gay, G. (2000). *Culturally responsive teaching: Theory, research, and practice*. New York: Teachers College Press.
- Gay, L. R., & Airasian, P. (2003). Educational research: Competencies for analysis and application (7th ed.). Upper Saddle River, NJ: Pearson Education.
- Gear, G. H. (1976). Accuracy of teacher judgment in identifying intellectually gifted children: A review of the literature. *Gifted Child Quarterly 20,* 478-489.
- Gibson, I. W. (1994). Policy, practice, and need in the professional preparation of teachers for rural teaching. *Journal of Research in Rural Education*, *10*, 68-77.
- Grantham, T.C., & Ford, D.Y. (2007). Continuing the search for equity and excellence: An overview of Frasier's talent assessment profile (F-TAP). *Gifted Education Press Quarterly*, *21(2)*, 1-3.
- Hair, J.F., Jr., Anderson, R.E., Tatham, R.L., & Black, W.C. (1998). *Multivariate data analysis,* (5th Edition). Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice Hall.

- Hébert, T. H. (2001). Jermaine: A critical case study of a gifted Black child living in rural poverty. *Gifted Child Quarterly*, *45 (2)*, 85-103.
- Hébert, T. H. (2002). Educating gifted children from low socioeconomic backgrounds: Creating visions of a hopeful future. *Exceptionality*, *10(2)*, 127-138.
- Hickey, W. D., & Harris, S. (2005). Improved professional development through teacher leadership. *The Rural Educator*, 26(2), 12-16.
- Holloway, D. L. (2002). Using research to ensure quality teaching in rural schools. *Journal of Research in Rural Education*, *17*(3), 138-153.
- Hopkins, A. & Garrett, K. (2010). Separate and unequal: The underrepresentation of African American students in Gifted and talented programs. *Black History Bulletin, 73 (1),* 24-30.
- Howley, C. W. (2006). Remote possibilities: rural children's educational aspirations. *Peabody Journal of Education*, *81*(2), 62-80.
- Howley, A., & Howley, C. B. (2005). High-quality teaching: Providing for rural teachers' professional development. *The Rural Educator*, *26*(2), 1-5.
- Huang, G., & Howley, C. (1991). *Recent trends in rural poverty: A summary for educators*.Charleston, WV: ERIC Clearinghouse on Rural Education and Small Schools. (ERIC Document Reproduction Service No. ED 335180).
- Hunsaker, S. L. (1994). Adjustments to traditional procedures for identifying underserved students: Success and failures. *Exceptional Children*, *61*, 72-76.
- Hunsaker, S. L., Finley, V. S., & Frank, E. L. (1997). An analysis of teacher nominations and student performance in gifted programs. *Gifted Child Quarterly*, *41 (2)*, 19-24.
- Irvine, J. J. (2003). *Educating teachers for diversity: Seeing with a cultural eye*. New York: Teachers College Press.

- James, W. (1891a). *The principles of psychology, Vol. 1.* Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- James, W. (1891b). *The principles of psychology, Vol. 2*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Jenkins, M. D. (1936). A socio-psychological study of Negro children of superior intelligence. Journal of Negro Education, 5, 175-190.
- Jensen, E. (2009). *Teaching with poverty in mind: What being poor does to kids' brains and what schools can do about it.* Alexandria, VA: ASCD.
- Jolly, J. L. (2009). A resuscitation of gifted education. *American Educational History Journal*, *36 (1)*, 37–52.
- Johnson, G. E. (1895). Contributions to the psychology and pedagogy of feeble-minded children. *Pedagogical Seminary, 3,* 246-301.
- Johnson, J. (2004). "Small works in Nebraska: How poverty and the size of school systems affect school performance in Nebraska," Rural School and Community Trust.
- Johnson, J.D., Howley, C.B., and Howley, A.A. (2002), "Small works in Arkansas: How poverty and the size of schools and school districts affect student achievement in Arkansas," A Summary by the Rural School and Community Trust.
- Johnson, J., & Strange, M. (2005). *Why rural matters 2005: The facts about rural education in the 50 states.* Arlington, VA: The Rural School and Community Trust.
- Johnson, J., & Strange, M. (2007). *Why rural matters 2007: The realities of rural education growth.* Washington, D.C.: The Rural School and Community Trust.
- Johnson, R. C., McClearn, G. E., Yuen, S., Nagoshi, C. T., Ahern, F.M., & Cole, R. E. (1985). Galton's Data a Century Later. *American Psychologist*, *40(8)*, 875-892.

Karnes, F. A., & Nugent, S. A. (2004). Profiles of influence in gifted education: Historical

perspectives and future directions. Waco, TX: Prufrock Press.

- Kitano, M., Lewis, R., Lynch, E., & Graves, A. (1996). Teaching in a multicultural classroom: Teacher educators' perspectives. *Equity and Excellence in Education*, 29(3).
- Kraut, R., Olson, J., Banaji, M., Bruckman, A., Cohen, J., & Couper, M. (2004). Psychological research online: Opportunities and challenges, *American Psychologist*, 59, 105-117.
- Lee v. Lee County Bd. of Educ., 963 F. Supp. 1122, 1124 (M.D. Ala. 1997). Retrieved April 17, 2012, from http://www.justice.gov/crt/about/edu/documents/leeor.php.
- Lee v. Macon County Bd. of Educ., 267 F.Supp. 458 (M.D.Ala. 1967). Retrieved April 17, 2012, from http://www.justice.gov/crt/about/edu/documents/leeor.php.
- Lewis, J. (2000). Rural gifted education: Enhancing service delivery. In *Capitalizing on leadership in rural special education: Making a difference for children and families*.
 Conference proceedings (pp. 96-100). Alexandria, VA.
- Luhman, A., & Fundis, R. (1989). Building academically strong gifted programs in rural schools. Charleston, WV: ERIC Clearinghouse on Rural Education and Small Schools. Retrieved May 25, 2008, from http:// www.ed.gov/databases/ERIC Digests/ed308060.html.
- Maker, C.J. (1996). Identification of gifted minority students. A national problem, needed changes, and a promising solution. *Gifted Child Quarterly*, *40(1)*, 41-50.
- Marland, S. P., Jr. (1972). Education of the gifted and talented: Report to the Congress of the United States by the U.S. Commissioner of Education and background papers submitted to the U.S. Office of Education, 2 vols. Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office. (Government Documents Y4.L 11/2: G36).

- Mercado, C. I. (2001). *The learner: "race," "ethnicity," and linguistic difference*. In V.Richardson (Ed.), *Hand- book of research on teaching* (4th ed., pp. 668-694).Washington, DC: AERA.
- McBee, M. T. (2006). A descriptive analysis of referral sources for gifted identification screening by race and socioeconomic status. *Journal of Secondary Gifted Education*, 17 (2), 103 – 111.
- McClure, C., Redfield, D., & Hammer, P. (2003). *Recruiting and retaining high-quality teachers in rural areas*. Charleston, WV: AEL.
- Miller, B. (1995). The role of rural schools in community development: Policy issues and implications. *Journal of Research in Rural Education*, *11(3)*, 163-172.
- Milner, H. R. & Ford, D. Y. & (2007). Cultural considerations in the underrepresentation of culturally diverse elementary students in gifted education. *Roeper Review*, 29, 166-173.
- Morris, J. E. (2002). African American students and gifted education: The politics of race and culture. *Roeper Review*, *24(2)*, 59-62.
- Nachtigal, P. (1982). *Improving rural schools*. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Education, National Institute of Education.
- Nachtigal, P., Haas, T., Parker, S., & Brown, N. (1989). *Noteworthy*. Aurora, CO: Mid-continent Regional Educational Laboratory.
- National Association for Gifted Children (2008). *The history of gifted and talented education*. Retrieved from http://www.nagc.org/index.aspx?id=607
- National Association for Gifted Children (2011). *State of the Nation in Gifted Education: A Lack of Commitment to Talent Development*. Retrieved from http://www.nagc.org/uploadedFiles/Information and Resources/2010-

11 state of states/State%20of%20the%20Nation%20%20(final).pdf.

- Nieto, S. (2004). *Affirming diversity: The sociopolitical context of multicultural education* (4th ed.). Boston, MA: Allyn & Bacon.
- No Child Left Behind Act, P.L. 107-110 (Title IX, Part A, Definitions (22) (2002); 20 U.S.C. Sec. 7802 (22) (2004).
- Nosek, B. A., Banaji, M. R., & Greenwald, A. G. (2002). E-research: Ethics, security, design, and control in psychological research on the Internet. *Journal of Social Issues*, *58(1)*, 161-176.

Nunnally, J. C. (1978). Psychometric theory. New York: McGraw-Hill.

- Pajares, M. F. (1992). Teachers' beliefs and educational research: Cleaning up a messy construct. *Review of Educational Research, 62 (3), 307-332*.
- Passow, A. H., & Frasier, M. M. (1996). Toward improving identification of talent potential among minority and disadvantaged students. *Roeper Review*, 18, 198-202.
- Piaget, J. (1970). Piaget's theory. In P. Mussen. *Handbook of child's psychology (3^{ra}ed.)*. New York: Wiley, 1970.
- Pegnato, W., & Birch, J. (1959). Locating gifted children in junior high school. *Exceptional Children*, *25 (7)*, 300-304.
- Podell, D. M., & Soodak, L. C. (1993). Teacher efficacy and bias in special education referrals. Journal of Educational Research, 86(4), 247-253.
- Ramage, R., & Howley, A. (2005). Parents' perceptions of the rural school bus ride. *The Rural Educator*, 27 (1), 15-20.
- Raudenbush, S. W., Rowan, B., and Cheong, Y. F. (1992) Contextual effects on the selfperceived efficacy of high school teachers. *Sociology of Education*, *65*, *(2)*, 150-167.

- Renzulli, J. (1973). Talent potential in minority group students. *Exceptional Children*, *39*, 437-444.
- Renzulli, J. S., Reis, S. M., & Smith, L. (1981). *The revolving door identification model*.Mansfield Center, CN: Creative Learning Press.
- Rosa Parks Biography. (2012). The Biography Channel website. Retrieved March 16, 2012, from http://www.biography.com/people/rosa-parks-9433715?page=3.
- Rotter, J. B. (1966). Generalized expectancies for internal versus external control of reinforcement. *Psychological Monographs, 80* (1, Serial No. 609).
- Rural School and Community Trust (2012, January). *Why Rural Matters: The condition of rural education in the 50 states*. Retrieved March 2, 2012, from http://files.ruraledu.org/wrm2011-12/WRM2011-12.pdf
- Rural School and Community Trust (2009, August). Getting real about rural schools. *Rural Policy Matters*. Retrieved August 22, 2009, from http://www.ruraledu.org/articles.php?id=2277.
- Sherman, A. 1992. "Falling by the wayside: Children in rural America." Washington, DC: Children's Defense Fund.
- Sherwood, T. (2001). Where has all the "rural" gone? Rural education research and current Federal reform. *Journal of Research in Rural Education, 16*, 159-67.
- Siegle, D., Moore, M., Mann, R. L., & Strulson, A. (2006, April). Factors that influence inservice and preservice teachers' nominations of students for gifted and talented programs. Paper presented at the 2006 American Education Research Association Annual Meeting, San Francisco, CA.

- Soodak, L. C. & & Podell, D.M. (1994). Teachers' thinking about difficult-to-teach students. Journal of Educational Research, 88, 44-51.
- Smith, P. (2010). Whatever happened to inclusion? The place of students with intellectual disabilities in education. Peter Lang Publishing: New York.
- Spicker, H. H. & Aamidor, S. (1993). Educational Modifications: Indiana Site. Project SPRING.
 Bloomington, Illinois: Indiana University. (ERIC Document Reproduction Service N0o.
 ED365066).
- Spicker, H., & Aamidor, S. (1996). Project SPRING II: Identifying Rural Disadvantaged and Ethnically Diverse Gifted Students. Bloomington, Illinois: Indiana University. (ERIC Document Reproduction Service No. ED404791).
- Spicker, H., Southern, W., & Davis, B. (1987). The rural gifted child. *Gifted Child Quarterly*, 31, 155-157.
- Sternberg, R. (1985). *Beyond IQ: A triarchic theory of human intelligence*. Cambridge University Press.
- Terman, (1921). A new approach to the study of genius. Psychological Review, 29 (4), 310-318.
- Terman, L.M. (1922). A new approach to the study of genius. *Psychological Review, 29 (4),* 310-318.
- Tonemah, S. A. (1987). Assessing American Indian gifted and talented students' abilities. *Journal for the Education of the Gifted, 10,* 181-194.
- Torrance, E. P. (1969). Creative positives of disadvantaged children and youth. *Gifted Child Quarterly, 13,* 71-81.
- Tschannen-Moran, M. & Hoy, A. W. (2001). Teacher efficacy: Capturing an elusive construct. *Teaching and Teacher Education, 17,* 783-805.

- U. S. Department of Education. (1993, October). *National Excellence: A case for developing America's talent*. Retrieved February, 15, 2007, from <u>http://www.ed.gov/pubs/DevTalent/toc.html</u>
- U.S. Department of Education. (1994). Javits gifted and talented students program: Grant abstracts, 1992-1993. Washington, DC: Office of Educational Research and Improvement, Programs for the Improvement of Practice.
- U. S. Department of Education. (1996). Schools and staffing survey, 1993-1994: Electronic codebook and public use data. Washington, D.C.: National Center for Education Statistics.
- U.S. Department of Education. (2008). Washington, D.C.: Office for Civil Rights, Civil Rights Data Collection: 2004 and 2006.
- United States Department of Education's Federal Interagency Committee on Education (1991). An agenda for research and development on rural education. *Journal of Research in Rural Education, 7 (2),* 89-92
- Vialle, W. (1994). 'Termanal' science? The work of Lewis Terman revisited. *Roeper Review*, *17 (1)*, 32-38.
- Whipple. G. M. (1919). Classes for gifted children. Bloomington, Ill.: Public School Publishing.
- Williams (2003). Closing the Achievement Gap: Rural Schools. CSR Connection. The National Clearinghouse for Comprehensive School Reform. Retrieved December, 20, 2009, from <u>http://centerforcsri.org.nsp03.pdf.</u>
- Witty, P. A. & Jenkins, M. D. (1934). The educational achievement of a group of gifted Negro children. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 25, 585-597.
- Witty, P.A., & Jenkins, M.D. (1935). The case of 'B' a gifted Negro girl. *Journal of Social Psychology*, 6 (1), 117-124.

Woolfolk, A. E., & Hoy, W. K. (1990). Prospective teachers' sense of efficacy and beliefs about control. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *82*, 81–91.

APPENDIX A

Gifted Referral Efficacy Scale (Dissertation Version)

This survey is designed to help us understand your views related to gifted referrals. We ask that you share your understanding of traits, aptitudes, and behaviors (TABs) associated with giftedness. A series of items (5) is presented related to each TAB (10), followed by general questions about your experience with making gifted referrals, training in gifted education and educational background.

1. Please enter your contact information below.

Gender:	
Ethnicity:	
First Year as Educator in	
Macon County	

*2. Age

	21-25	26-30	31-35	36-40	41-45	46-50	51-55	56-60	61-65	above 65
	range.									
My age falls within the:										

*****3. SECTION I: MOTIVATION:

	1									10
	(Strongly Disagree)	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	(Strongly Agree
I can recognize ways in which my students show "strong motivation" in the classroom.	\odot	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	O	0	0	C	0	C
I have a pretty good understanding of what "strong motivation" means.	O	\odot	0	\bigcirc	\odot	\odot	\odot	\odot	\bigcirc	igodol
"Evidence of desire to learn" is a good indicator of motivation in students.	C	\odot	O	\odot	C	O	O	C	0	C
I am confident that I can recognize strong motivation traits, aptitudes and behaviors in students from minority or low-income backgrounds.	C	C	0	0	0	0	0	C	O	C
I believe that I have the ability to develop learning experiences that enhance motivation in my potentially gifted students.	igodot	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	O

*****4. SECTION II: INTERESTS:

	1									10
	(Strongly Disagree)	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	(Strongly Agree)
I can recognize ways in which my students show "strong interests" in the classroom.	\bigcirc	0	0	0	0	0	O	0	0	C
I have a pretty good understanding of what it means for a student to have "strong interests".	0	C	\odot	0	0	0	0	0	0	O
"A feeling of intentness, passion, concern, or curiosity about something" is a good indicator of interests in students.	0	0	C	O	0	0	O	O	0	O
I am confident that I can recognize strong interests reflected by traits, aptitudes, and behaviors in students from minority or low-income backgrounds.	C	0	C	C	0	0	0	0	0	0
I believe I have the ability to develop learning experiences that enhance my potentially gifted students' interests.	C	0	C	C	0	O	O	O	0	0

*5. SECTION III: COMMUNICATION:

	1									10
	(Strongly Disagree)	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	(Strongly Agree)
I can recognize ways in which my students show "strong communication" in the classroom.	C	Ο	C	0	0	0	\bigcirc	0	0	O
I have a pretty good understanding of what "strong communication skills" means.	0	0	0	C	0	C	0	O	C	O
"Highly expressive and effective use of words, numbers, and symbols" is a good indicator of communication skills.	0	\odot	C	O	C	O	O	O	C	C
I am confident that I can recognize strong communication traits, aptitudes, and behaviors in students from minority or low-income backgrounds.	O	0	O	C	O	O	C	Ō	C	C
I believe that I have the ability to develop learning experiences that enhance communication skills in my potentially gifted students.	0	0	0	0	0	0	C	Ο	O	O

*6. SECTION IV: PROBLEM-SOLVING ABILITY:

	1									10
	(Strongly Disagree)	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	(Strongly Agree)
I can recognize ways in which my students show "strong problem-solving ability" in the classroom.	g O	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	O	O
I have a pretty good understanding of what "strong problem-solving ability" means.	C	0	0	0	0	0	0	O	C	Ō
"Demonstrates effective, often inventive, strategies for recognizing and solving problems" is a good indicator of problem-solving ability in students.	C	0	igodol	\bigcirc	C	C	C	C	0	С
I am confident that I can recognize problem-solving traits, aptitudes, and behaviors in students from minority or low-income backgrounds.	C	0	0	0	0	0	0	O	C	Ō
I believe that I have the ability to develop learning experiences that enhance problem-solving ability in my potentially gifted students.	O	0	0	0	0	0	0	C	O	O

*****7. SECTION V: MEMORY:

	1									10
	(Strongly Disagree)	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	(Strongly Agree)
I can recognize ways in which my students show "strong memory" in th classroom.	e O	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	C	O
I have a pretty good understanding of what "strong memory" means.	\odot	\bigcirc	\odot	\odot	0	0	\odot	\odot	igodoldoldoldoldoldoldoldoldoldoldoldoldol	O
"Having a large storehouse of information on school or non-school topics" is a good indicator of memory in students.	C	O	0	0	0	0	0	0	O	O
I am confident that I can recognize strong memory traits, aptitudes, an behaviors in students from minority or low-income backgrounds.	d O	O	0	0	0	0	0	O	C	O
I believe that I have the ability to develop learning experiences that enhance memory in my potentially gifted students.	C	O	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	O

Gifted Referral Efficacy Scale (Dissertation Version)

***8. SECTION VI: INQUIRY:**

	1									10
	(Strongly Disagree)	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	(Strongly Agree)
I can recognize ways in which my students show "strong inquiry" in the classroom.	O	0	C	C	0	O	C	0	O	O
I have a pretty good understanding of what "strong inquiry" means.	O	0	\mathbf{O}	\mathbf{O}	0	\odot	\odot	\odot	igodoldoldoldoldoldoldoldoldoldoldoldoldol	O
"Demonstrating a method or process of seeking knowledge, or understanding of information" is a good indicator of inquiry in students	0	O	C	C	C	O	O	O	O	C
I am confident that I can recognize strong inquiry traits, aptitudes, and behaviors in students from minority or low-income backgrounds.	C	0	O	O	O	C	C	O	C	C
I believe that I have the ability to develop learning experiences that enhance inquiry in my potentially gifted students.	C	Ο	Ō	Ō	0	0	0	0	O	C

*9. SECTION VII: INSIGHT:

	1									10
	(Strongly Disagree)	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	(Strongly Agree)
I can recognize ways in which my students show "strong insight" in the classroom.	C	0	C	0	0	0	O	0	0	O
I have a pretty good understanding of what "strong insight" means.	\circ	\odot	\odot	\odot	\bigcirc	\odot	\odot	igodol	\bigcirc	O
"Quickly grasping new concepts and making connections and sensing deeper meanings" is a good indicator of insight in students.	C	0	C	0	0	0	0	0	0	O
I am confident that I can recognize strong insight traits, aptitudes, and behaviors in students from minority or low-income backgrounds.	C	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	O	O
I believe that I have the ability to develop learning experiences that enhance insight in my potentially gifted students.	O	Ο	C	0	0	0	O	0	C	O

*****10. SECTION VIII: REASONING:

	1									10
	(Strongly Disagree)	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	(Strongly Agree)
I can recognize ways in which my students show "strong reasoning" in the classroom.	C	\bigcirc	0	C	C	C	\bigcirc	O	0	C
I have a pretty good understanding of what "strong reasoning" means.	\odot	0	0	0	0	0	0	\circ	0	O
"Logical approaches to figuring out solutions" is a good indicator of reasoning in students.	O	Ο	O	C	O	C	O	O	O	O
I am confident that I can recognize strong reasoning traits, aptitudes, and behaviors in students from minority or low-income backgrounds.	O	0	C	C	C	C	O	C	0	C
I believe that I have the ability to develop learning experiences that enhance reasoning in my potentially gifted students.	\odot	0	0	O	0	0	0	0	O	C

*****11. SECTION IX: IMAGINATION AND CREATIVITY:

	1									10
	(Strongly Disagree)	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	(Strongly Agree)
I can recognize ways in which my students show "strong imagination and creativity" in the classroom.	C	0	C	0	C	0	C	0	0	C
I have a pretty good understanding of what "strong imagination and creativity" means.	\odot	0	0	C	C	C	C	O	0	C
"Producing many ideas that are highly original" is a good indicator of strong imagination and creativity in students.	O	\odot	C	C	O	O	O	C	O	C
I am confident that I can recognize strong imagination and creativity traits, aptitudes, and behaviors in students from minority or low-income backgrounds.	C	0	O	C	C	O	O	O	C	O
I believe that I have the ability to develop learning experiences that enhance imagination and creativity in my potentially gifted students.	igodol	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	O

*****12. SECTION X: HUMOR:

	1									10
	(Strongly Disagree)	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	(Strongly Agree)
I can recognize ways in which my students show "strong humor" in the classroom.	C	C	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	0	0	O
I have a pretty good understanding of what "strong humor" means.	O	igodot	\odot	0	0	0	\odot	0	\odot	O
"Bringing two unrelated ideas or planes of thought together in a recognized relationship" is a good indicator of strong humor in students	© 5.	C	O	C	0	0	O	0	0	C
I am confident that I can recognize strong strong humor traits, aptitudes and behaviors in students from minority or low-income backgrounds.	s, O	C	C	C	0	0	0	O	C	C
I believe that I have the ability to develop learning experiences that enhance humor in my potentially gifted students.	C	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	C

Gifted Referral Efficacy Scale (Dissertation Version)

***13. MY REFERRALS.**

Based on their strengths in the _____ TABs, I estimate that I have referred _____ number of students for gifted program screening during my career as an education professional

education professional.										
	none	1-5	6-10	11-15	16-20	21-25	26-30	31-35	36-40	41+
Motivation TABs	0	0	0	O	\odot	\odot	\odot	\odot	0	\odot
Interest TABs	0	O	O	\odot	O	O	C	O	\odot	O
Communication TABs	O	0	Õ	O	O	O	O	O	O	\odot
Problem Solving TABs	0	O	Õ	\circ	\odot	O	O	O	\odot	O
Memory TABs	O	0	Õ	O	O	O	O	O	O	\odot
Inquiry TABs	0	0	\circ	\odot	\odot	0	O	0	\odot	0
Insight TABs	0	0	\odot	\odot	\odot	\odot	O	\odot	\odot	\odot
Reasoning TABs	0	O	\circ	\odot	\odot	\circ	O	0	\odot	0
Creativity/Imagination TABs	O	O	0	O	O	O	C	O	O	C
Humor TABs	0	O	C	0	\odot	O	O	O	\odot	\odot

*14. Of the following ten traits, aptitudes, and behaviors associated with giftedness (MOTIVATION, INTERESTS, COMMUNICATION SKILLS, PROBLEM-SOLVING ABILITY, MEMORY, INQUIRY, INSIGHT, REASONING, IMAGINATION/CREATIVITY, AND HUMOR), I believe the top five that teachers use to make referrals are: (list your top five in order of use by teachers)

15. The highest educational level that I have attained is:

- O Bachelor's Degree
- Master's Degree
- C Educational Specialist
- O Doctoral Degree
- C Post Doctoral Education/Training

.

Gifted Referral Efficacy Scale (Dissertation Version)

f st16. I have the following number of years of teaching service.
© 0-5
© 6-10
C 11-15
C 16-20
C 21-25
C 26+
f st 17. I have been a teacher of gifted students for the following number of years.
C 0-5
C 6-10
O 11-15
C 16-20
C 21-25
© 26+
f st 18. I have earned certification/endorsement in gifted education.
⊖ yes
© no
$m{\star}$ 19. I have received specialized professional training from the following non-degree

granting institutions or organizations (e.g., pre-convention workshops, conference attendance).

\star 20. I have received training in identifying and teaching gifted and talented students.

0	none
0	disrict inservice
0	workshop(s)
0	college course(s)
0	certification/endorsement in gifted and talented education

.

MACON COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION

Jacqueline A. Brooks, Ed.D. Superintendent of Education



Theodore Samuel, President Elnora Smith-Love, Vice President Katy Campbell Mary H. Hooks Karey Thompson

November 3, 2011

Institutional Review Board Human Subjects Office (HSO) 612 Boyd Graduate Studies Research Center University of Georgia Athens, GA 30602-7411

Dear UGA IRB,

The purpose of this letter is to grant Dr. Tarek C. Grantham and Erinn F. Floyd (an employee of Macon County Public Schools) at the University of Georgia permission to conduct research at Macon County Public Schools. The project titled, "A Descriptive Study of Teacher Self-Efficacy and Referral of Rural African American Students for Gifted Programs Using the TABs," is essential to the district's efforts to reform the Gifted Education Program's identification procedures and service delivery. Our objective is to meet state and national compliance mandates as part of our normal practice to improve the services rendered to this population of students. The study proposed by the researchers will support and empower our initiative.

Per the needs of our school district, the researchers will be provided existing archival data without identifying information to conduct the research study. They are granted permission to use the information retrieved with my technical assistance and/or my designee for their research and professional educational purposes.

If additional information is required, I may be reached at (334) 727-1600.

Sincerely,

live A. Brocks

Jacqueline A. Brooks, Ed.D. Superintendent of Education

501 South School Street • Post Office Box 830090 • Tuskegee, Alabama 36083-0090 • (334) 727-1600 • Fax: (334) 724-9990

APPENDIX C

Benilda P Pooser

From:	Benilda P Pooser
Sent:	Friday, December 16, 2011 3:01 PM
То:	Tarek C Grantham; Erinn F. Floyd
Subject:	Project Review - Grantham/Floyd

PROJECT NUMBER: 2012-10461-0 TITLE OF STUDY: A Descriptive Study of Teacher Self-Efficacy and Referral of Rural African American Students for Gifted Programs using the TABs PRINCIPAL INVESTIGATOR: Dr. Tarek C. Grantham CO-PRINCIPAL INVESTIGATOR: Ms. Erinn Floyd

Dear Tarek and Erinn,

The University of Georgia (UGA) Human Subjects Office has reviewed the project identified above. It has determined that this proposed analysis of data/information that is not individually-identifiable does not meet the definition of *human subjects* under Title 45 CFR 46.102 (i.e., *a living individual about whom an investigator (whether professional or student) conducting research obtains (1) data through intervention or interaction with the individual, or (2) identifiable private information).* This project, therefore, does not require review and approval by the UGA Institutional Review Board (IRB); you may now begin this activity.

This opinion covers only this request and does not include any other future research or activity that may involve human participants. Please notify our office of any changes to the project that might affect the original determination. You should be receiving your signed *Request for Determination of Not Human Subject Research Form* by mail. Please keep it for your records.

Good luck with the study, and please feel free to contact our office for any research endeavors involving human subjects that you may be conducting in the future.

Best regards,

Benil

Benilda P. Pooser, Ph.D., CIM Director, Human Subjects Office 629 Boyd Graduate Studies Research Center University of Georgia Athens, GA 30602-7411 Telephone 706.542.3199; Fax 706.542.3360 bpooser@uga.edu
APPENDIX D

State of Alabama

Department of Education



From 2007 to 2012



	Total	Asian	Black	Hispanic	Indian	Multi	Pacific	White	Unknown	Gifted % of Tota
Year : 2007										
Total Enrolled	739,760	7,875	263,998	23,219	5,917	0	0	436,576	2175	
Enrollment %		1.06%	35.69%	3.14%	0.80%	0.00%	0.00%	59.02%	0.29%	
Gifted Enrollment	35,317	642	6,479	575	346	0	0	27,186	89	
Gifted %		1.82%	18.35%	1.63%	0.98%	0.00%	0.00%	76.98%	0.25%	4.77%
Year : 2008										
Total Enrolled	739,327	8,405	261,546	25,944	5,996	0	0	435,058	2378	
Enrollment %		1.14%	35.38%	3.51%	0.81%	0.00%	0.00%	58.85%	0.32%	
Gifted Enrollment	35,516	678	6,436	650	363	0	0	27,289	100	
Gifted %		1.91%	18.12%	1.83%	1.02%	0.00%	0.00%	76.84%	0.28%	4.80%
Year : 2009										
Total Enrolled	739,196	8,833	259,184	28,819	6,131	0	0	433,617	2612	
Enrollment %		1.19%	35.06%	3.90%	0.83%	0.00%	0.00%	58.66%	0.35%	
Gifted Enrollment	36,372	711	6,475	689	364	0	0	28,011	122	
Gifted %		1.95%	17.80%	1.89%	1.00%	0.00%	0.00%	77.01%	0.34%	4.92%
Year : 2010										
Total Enrolled	741,115	9,301	257,754	31,366	6,063	0	0	433,604	3027	
Enrollment %		1.26%	34.78%	4.23%	0.82%	0.00%	0.00%	58.51%	0.41%	
Gifted Enrollment	39,223	817	7,006	818	381	0	0	30,039	162	
Gifted %		2.08%	17.86%	2.09%	0.97%	0.00%	0.00%	76.59%	0.41%	5.29%
Year : 2011										
Total Enrolled	741,043	9,421	254,989	33,260	6,029	2363	130	432,728	2123	
Enrollment %		1.27%	34.41%	4.49%	0.81%	0.32%	0.02%	58.39%	0.29%	
Gifted Enrollment	49,536	1,048	9,042	1,120	491	126	6	37,703	0	
Gifted %		2.12%	18.25%	2.26%	0.99%	0.25%	0.01%	76.11%	0.00%	6.68%
Year : 2012										
Total Enrolled	736,339	9,846	250,967	34,220	6,131	6104	323	428,748	0	
Enrollment %		1.34%	34.08%	4.65%	0.83%	0.83%	0.04%	58.23%	0.00%	
Gifted Enrollment	52,857	1,161	9,412	1,241	593	263	12	40,175	0	
Gifted %	,	2.20%	17.81%	2.35%	1.12%	0.50%	0.02%	76.01%	0.00%	7.18%

APPENDIX E

				State of	Alaba	na					
SE DEPARTA			De	partment	t of Educ	cation				SE DEPARTA	
		6 Year F	Racial Re	epresenta	ation in t	he Gifte	d Progra	am			
9				Erom 20	07 to 20	10	a regi			E P	
	Total	Asian	Black	Hispanic	Indian	Multi	Pacific	White	Unknown	Gifted % of Total	
				044 Mac	on Coun	tv					
Year : 2007				• • • • • • • • •		-,					
Total Enrolled	3.187	1	3.135	3	0	0	0	48	0		
Enrollment %	-, -	0.03%	98.37%	0.09%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	1.51%	0.00%		
Gifted Enrollment	74	0	73	0	0	0	0	1	0		
Gifted %		0.00%	98.65%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	1.35%	0.00%	2.32%	
Year : 2008											
Total Enrolled	3,007	1	2,953	4	0	0	0	48	1		
Enrollment %		0.03%	98.20%	0.13%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	1.60%	0.03%		
Gifted Enrollment	57	0	57	0	0	0	0	0	0		
Gifted %		0.00%	100.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	1.90%	
Year : 2009											
Total Enrolled	2,888	1	2,841	3	0	0	0	42	1		
Enrollment %		0.03%	98.37%	0.10%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	1.45%	0.03%		
Gifted Enrollment	43	0	43	0	0	0	0	0	0		
Gifted %		0.00%	100.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	1.49%	
Year : 2010											
Total Enrolled	2,695	1	2,649	9	0	0	0	35	1		
Enrollment %		0.04%	98.29%	0.33%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	1.30%	0.04%		
Gifted Enrollment	39	0	39	0	0	0	0	0	0		
Gifted %		0.00%	100.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	1.45%	
Year : 2011	0.500	-	0.504		0		0	00	0		
i otal Enrolled	2,598	C 40%	2,501	0.04%	0	0.040/	0	28	2 0.000/		
Enrollment %	46	0.19%	98.58%	0.04%	0.00%	0.04%	0.00%	1.08%	0.08%		
	40	0 00%	40 100 00%	0 0.0%	0 0.0%	0 0.0%	0.00%	0 0.0%	0 0.0%	1 77%	
Gilled %		0.00%	100.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	1.7770	
Total Enrolled	2 523	5	2 473	8	0	2	0	35	0		
Enrollment %	2,020	0.20%	98.02%	0.32%	0.00%	0.08%	0.00%	1.39%	0.00%		
Gifted Enrollment	28	0	28	0	0	0	0	0	0		
Gifted %		0.00%	100.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	1.11%	